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19
Akaku:

Maui Community Television, Inc.

20
21

CHAIR TAVARES:

(Gavel.)

Will the Planning Committee

22

please come to order.

Good afternoon, Members.

23

In attendance today, we have our Vice-Chair,

24

Danny Mateo.

25

Mr. Carroll is here.

Michelle Anderson is excused.
Mr. Hokama is excused.
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1

Ms. Johnson is excused.

Mr. Kane is here.

2

Mr. Molina, present, and Mr. Pontanilla,

3

present.

Thank you.

4

From the Administration, we have Deputy

5

Corporation Counsel, James Giroux, and from the

6

Planning Department, we have the Director, Mike

7

Foley, and the Long Range Planning Chief, John

8

Summers.

9

From the Council Services staff, we have

10

our Legislative Analyst Kim Willenbrink, and our

11

Committee secretary, Jo-Ann Sato.

12

Members, before we get into our

13

discussion today, we will have public testimony.

14

We have some folks signed up for testimony this

15

afternoon.

16

signed up or if you wish to present testimony,

17

please do slgn up.

18

minute to conclude on each of the

19

call your name

20

for the record.

Members of the public who have

You have three minutes and a

please come up.

ems.

When I

State your name

If anyone has any noise makers in their

21
22

pockets or attached to themselves, please turn

23

them to the silent or off position so we have a

24

minimal amount of interruption or disturbance.
Also, this afternoon, Members, for your

25
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1

information, there will be a group of students

2

coming to visit us from the Japan exchange

3

program.

4

Chamber, we will call a short recess and

5

introduce those members in the exchange program

6

to us.

So when they appear in the -- In the

Okay.

Thank you.

With that, we will start with

7

8

Ms. Moikeha.

9

updates to the General Plan.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

10
11

And she is testifying on PC-I,

MS. MOIKEHA:

Okay.

Thank you, Chair and Committee

12

Members.

My name is Susan Moikeha, for the

13

record, and I am testifying as an individual

14

although I serve on the Maui GPAC Committee.
I had a opportunity -- it was sent to us

15
16

this week, a copy of the amendments as well as

17

another letter, which I hope you have a copy of,

18

and it's dated July 26th.

19

GPAC members, and it's Subject:

20

Update.

21

of all the tasks that are list -- that was

22

involved in this processing process and gives

23

you a status as to where they were.

24
25

It's addressed to the
General Plan

And that letter has maybe three pages

I just want to touch on that for a
little bit, and then I will address my comments
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to the amendments.
In this three -- I don't know.

2

3

5

Does

everybody have that?

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

MS. MOIKEHA:

6

CHAIR TAVARES:

7

MS. MOIKEHA:

8

CHAIR TAVARES:

9

MS. MOIKEHA:

We don't have that.

You don't have that?
What's the date of that?
Okay.
What's the date it on?
It's dated July 26.

10

GPAC from Mr. Foley, Subject:

11

Update.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

14

MS. MOIKEHA:

It's a memo to the
General Plan

Madam Chair.

I believe ours is July 27th.
Okay.

And I am just looking at the

15

tasks that are listed here and the status of

16

completion.

17

After the last Planning Committee

18

meeting, I had an opportunity to talk to

19

Mr. Summers outside, and I kind of appreciate

20

him allowing me to vent, and I asked him for

21

this because it was not clear to me exactly how

22

much of the process had been completed by the

23

Department.

24

as to how much more we need to do and where we

25

are going to go.

And for me, it helps me understand

And so he prepared this and
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6

sent it to all the Members.

2

I have a concern that we are still

3

conducting community outreach, and that's

4

Number 19 on page 2.

5

appears of the Department to continue such

6

things as the Walk Story.

7

other members at the June 7th meeting made it

8

clear that -- and this was not consensus; it was

9

just conversation from individuals -- that maybe

And that the intention

And I know I and

10

enough public -- public input has been done

11

already, outreach.

12

document, and we need to start reviewing it.

13

And once we get that review, then we can

14

continue with input from the public.

And what we need is a

So I don't know what direction you can

15
16

glve to the Department, but just as an

17

individual and a member of the GPAC,

18

are done with that.

19

getting a draft.

I think we

And we need to move on to

Those are my comments just on that

20
21

update.

22

use this so that you know where they are, and

23

what they tell you they are doing,

24

longer they have to complete a certain stage of

25

this process because it all is relevant to us

And I hope that you would continue to

and how much
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7

getting started.

2

And so I appreciate the Department

3

putting that together, and for Mr. Summers'

4

hearing my comments.

5

In regards to the amendments,

I guess

6

the biggest change is on page 6 of the draft

7

bill.

8

this is breaking that up into the two phases

9

that they have probably consistently said to you

And it talks about the time frame.

And

10

folks, the Countywide Policy Plan, and the Maui

11

Island Plan in the first phase, and then the

12

Molokai Island Plan and Lanai Island Plan in the

13

second phase.
And this was never represented to us.

14
15

We were always under the impression it would be

16

180 days.

17

not opposed to it because I think it probably

18

makes it more manageable for us and for the

19

Department and, you know, can assist in getting

20

something done.

21

meeting, many people wanted -- "Just give us the

22

policy plan update now.

23

that?"

24
25

And so this is something new.

I am

In fact, at our June 7th

Why can't you just do

So I am glad to see that they are headed
in that direction to do that.

But this does put
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1

four more months on to the time of the GPAC

2

members, and I personally don't know how the

3

rest of the Committee feels about that, by doing

4

this separate phasing.

5

The other thing I

still see in language

6

here is that word "simultaneously," and that's

7

found on page 7 of 2.80B.050, and I don't

8

understand why we are still using that word.

9

That -- it appears to me that's the word that

10

got us in this trouble in the first place.

11

Different interpretations of what that meant or

12

what they were at liberty to do or, you know,

13

how they interpreted it that they didn't have to

14

simultaneously transmit everything.
But here again, we are still

15
16

simultaneously transmitting the Countywide

17

Policy Plan, and I

18

there.

am not sure why that still lS

19

Same thing when it comes down to the

20

bottom, letter A -- letter B, where it talks

21

about after the recommendations and proposed

22

revisions, and then it goes to the Planning

23

Director.

24

simultaneously place the following on the

25

Planning Commissions of each island.

Planning Director shall
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I mean, it doesn't -- doesn't make sense

1

2

to me.

You are going to just do it.

There's no

3

way we all meet on the same day of the month

4

anyways.

5

Planning Commissions, so I don't know why we've

6

still got this word in there.

7

Maybe there's some legal issue there that I

8

don't understand.

9

get to the point of getting something done, make

Lanai only has one meeting a month for

And I don't know.

But get rid of it and just

10

it manageable for everyone, and let's just move

11

on.

12

CHAIR TAVARES:

13

14
15
16
17

Thank you.

Any questions for Ms. Moikeha, or
comments?
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Chair.

Good afternoon, Susan.

You know, on

18

Number 19, yeah, No. 19, in regards to -- and I

19

am glad you asked the Department in regards to

20

providing us with some kind of status and

21

guideline, and this is very helpful.

22

ourselves,

23

requested anything like this before.

24

25

For

I don't think, you know, we had

For No. 19, do you know if the number
indicated on there also includes Molokai and
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10

Lanai community outreach meetings?

2

MS. MOIKEHA:

3

have to

That I don't know.

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

5

MS. MOIKEHA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

7

okay.

I will ask the Department.

-- ask the Department that.
Okay.

That's all I had.

Let's see.

Thank you.

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

10

Ms. Anderson.

11

Chair recognizes Ms. Anderson's

12
13

presence.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

time to review this.
The GPAC has not been made aware of

16
17
18

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Susan, thanks for corning and. taking the

14
15

Yeah,

Thank you, again, Susan.

8
9

I think you would

these amendments?
MS. MOIKEHA:

We were made aware of the amendments in

19

a letter that went out to us this week, so we

20

have the full copy of July 24th, improving

21

regarding improving the process.

22

and we have this letter.

23

this week.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

We have that,

And that carne to us

But there's been no meeting

of the GPAC to discuss these amendments?
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1

MS. MOIKEHA:

No.

No.

2

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

3

MS. MOIKEHA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

5

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

Our last meeting was on June 7th.
Yeah.

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you.

6

Any further questions?

7

Thank you very much, Ms. Moikeha.

8

Next to testify, Rory Frampton.

9

10

And

Rory will be followed by Dick Mayer.
MR. FRAMPTON:

Thank you, Committee Chairman.

I am

11

Rory Frampton, testifying today as an

12

individual.

13

just in regards to the proposed amendments that

14

clarify the distinction between the policy plan

15

and the island plan, and

16

process to move forward.

17

it makes it more manageable, and it makes it

18

more of an understandable process for the public

19

when you read this ordinance.

20

My comments are two-fold.

One,

and outlining a
I think generally that

My comments actually are probably a

21

couple of years late.

22

back at this ordinance again,

23

problems that's caused the delay in coming up

24

with these -- with the proposed Island Plan and

25

the proposed General Plan is the complexity and

But since we are looking
I think one of the
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1

the level of detail that's gOlng to be included

2

in what is a General Plan.

3

Department acknowledges that in some of the

4

statements that they have prepared in terms of

5

the -- justifying the proposed amendments.

I think the Planning

Specifically, when they talk about the

6

7

fact that the Molokai and Lanai Community Plans

8

and the General Plan are redundant, and there's

9

a lot of overlapping areas.

If you look at what

10

the content requirements are In the community

11

plans and you look at what's required in the

12

island-wide plan, there's a lot of overlapping

13

areas, especially when it comes to the CIP

14

planning and the implementation process.

15

just -- it seems like it's going to be very

16

cumbersome to implement, and you are going to

17

have a very complicated plan.

And it

I think at the last meeting, the

18
19

Planning Department said you probably have a

20

General Plan now that's three and a half inches

21

thick.

22

That's awfully scary to me.
And to the extent that we could, if

23

if the Committee is willing to re-look at

24

bill -- this ordinance, to the extent that you

25

can simplify the General Plan and keep it -- and
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1

make it very clear that it's just supposed to be

2

looking at island-wide issues and island-wide

3

infrastructure, and not get into a lot of the

4

minute detail that's going to be included in the

5

community plans,

6

off.

7

I think we would all be better

So I guess my overall statement, if the

8

Committee lS willing to kind of look at this

9

ordinance again,

is to try to really make it

10

clear that the General Plan and the island-wide

11

plans are supposed to be very general and not

12

specific.

13

that our new planning documents are going to be

14

three and a half inches thick.

15

And it's just really scary thinking

And I do acknowledge that the Planning

16

Department has recommended a few changes that

17

would make it less cumbersome;

18

taking out the technical studies and not having

19

them physically a part of the plan makes a whole

20

lot of sense.

21

specific infrastructure planning and having it

22

incorporated into the document is -- to me,

23

it's, again, very scary.

24
25

for instance,

But -- but to get involved in the

And all those are very general comments,
but I will just leave it at that for now.
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14

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you, Mr. Frampton.

2

Any questions for Mr. Frampton?

3

Ms. Anderson.

4

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Thank you, Chair.

Rory, do you think that the CIP and

5
6

implementing actions to carry out the CIP, which

7

are currently in the

8

not the CIP but at least the implementing

9

actions to carry out policy objectives, are

10

well, at least the

currently in the community plans.

11

MR. FRAMPTON:

Correct.

12

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

So do you think it would be

13

just as effective in terms of implementation if

14

the CIP portion of the General Plan and the

15

implementation of the CIP be transferred into

16

the community plans?

17

MR. FRAMPTON:

In general, yes.

But there are some

18

instances I think, like, for transportation, and

19

there are a few infrastructure systems that

20

cross boundaries.

21

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

22

MR. FRAMPTON:

Namely,

Right.
I think water and

23

transportation.

And to take an island-wide look

24

at those systems makes a lot of sense.

25

get a lot more detailed than that I think would
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1

be a mistake.

2

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

3

CHAIR TAVARES:

4

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Okay.

Mr. Mateo.
Chairman, thank you.

Good afternoon.

5

Thank you.

So,

I think you just

6

said earlier that the General Plan is just that,

7

it's a General Plan; whereas, the community

8

plans involve that specific planning in terms of

9

the total island projections.
So even -- even knowing that, you are

10
11

still -- you are still confident, or you are

12

still recommending or you support the idea that

13

the GPAC should be looking at the island-wide

14

plans and, say, for Molokai, Lanai forego a sort

15

of community plan process because you feel that

16

the GPACs will be able to look at the specifics

17

of these -- of the district, where you don't

18

need to take a look at so-called n

19

t

20

for the respective community because you think

21

that the General Plan overview is sufficient

22

enough?

23

ty-gritty of

ing to develop that is perhaps appropriate

MR. FRAMPTON:

Well,

I do support the idea of a Maui

24

island-wide plan.

That makes a lot of sense.

25

And I do support the fact that the Planning
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1

Departments, for the two neighbor islands,

2

Molokai and Lanai, are suggesting just one plan.

3

I think that -- that eliminates a lot of

4

potential duplicity.

5

And all I am suggesting is that if you

6

look at the content requirements of the island

7

plan, and if you look at the content

8

requirements of the community plans, there's a

9

lot of overlapping areas.

10

11

And I know Planning

has looked at this in a lot of detail.
If you look at the ordinance, it's very

12

easy to see a lot of duplicity and a lot of

13

redundancy.

14

that that level of detail is going to be

15

required in the General Plan and then again be

16

repeated eight or nine times over when you do

17

the community plans.

18
19
20

21
22
23

And it's -- it's scary to think

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Any further questions for

Mr. Frampton?
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Chair.

24

The more detail we have In the General

25

Plan, the more conflict we will have between a
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1

new General Plan and existing community plans.

2

Would you agree with that?

3

MR. FRAMPTON:

Yes.

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And yet, what we have before us

5

lS a proposed document that will do

6

it will create more controversy and more

7

conflict.

8
9

MR. FRAMPTON:

just that,

Do you see that?
I -- I see a potential for a lot of

overlap and potentially inconsistent overlaps

10

and I did notice that in the proposed revision,

11

it's going to be made clear that if there is an

12

inconsistency between the new General Plan and

13

the existing community plans, that the new

14

General Plan would prevail.

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So how would we do that if your

16

General Plan, based on the thrust of your

17

comments here, how would we do that if a General

18

Plan is supposed to be general

19

community -- existing community plans that

20

provide us with detail?

21

MR. FRAMPTON:

whereas we have

Well, one easy way of seeing where

22

there's going to be an overlap, and

and I

23

and one area that received a lot of attention

24

the last time around was the idea of the urban

25

and rural growth boundaries, and those are going
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1

to be rather detailed In this General Plan.

2

an easy overlap would be is if in the new

3

General Plan the areas of growth are smaller

4

than that which exists In the existing community

5

plans.

6

now, that the new General Plan would prevail.

7

And

And I guess, as this bill reads right

So that's the -- that's the most obvious

8

potential inconsistency,

is that the new General

9

Plan is going to come up with the new land use

10

pattern for the island of Maui that might not be

11

reflected in the existing community plans.

12
13
14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

15

Any further questions?

16

Mr. Pontanilla.

17

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Chair.

18

Good afternoon, Rory.

19

In regards to Molokai and Lanai

the

20

recommendation there by the Department is to

21

have the GPAC also be the Citizen's Advisory

22

Committee following the GPAC review.

23

got any comments in regards to the Department's

24

recommendation in doing that?

25

why I ask is that you mentioned about the GPAC,

Have you

And the reason
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1

the General Plan should be general and how

2

technical should the community plan be?

3

MR. FRAMPTON:

Yeah,

I -- I am supportive of what the

4

Planning Department recommending with regards to

5

the neighbor islands, and -- and I think,

6

all intents and purposes, what they will be

7

working -- if they had to do their own Island

8

Plan, it basically would be almost 100 percent

9

redundant with their community plan, except that

10

in the community plan, of course, you go into --

11

within those urban and rural growth areas, you

12

go into a more distinctive analysis of the types

13

of uses.

14

for those two island I think makes a lot of

15

sense.

16

for

But to have them do that at all once

And I guess my overall message lS the

17

simpler the better.

18

overly complex, and we are adding another fourth

19

layer of land use mapping and requirements and

20

controls into an already complicated process.

21

And we just,

22

how we move forward.

23

And right now it looks

I think, need to be very careful in

And like I said,

I mean, a lot of this

24

discussion went on a couple of years ago, and

25

but you are -- you do have the opportunity to
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1

re-Iook at the system right now.

2

look at it with an eye towards trying to keep it

3

simple rather than creating redundancies and

4

overlaps, I think it would serve us all.

5

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

6

question.

7

CHAIR TAVARES:

8

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

9

Thank you.

And if you

One more

Go ahead.
For Maui community plan

amendments, when it does come up, do you

10

recommend that some of the Committee Members

11

that are now on the General Plan sit on the same

12

CAC Committee, for the community plan Members?

13

MR. FRAMPTON:

I haven't really thought about that,

14

and I would defer to the Council on that, and

15

maybe even hearing from some of the GPAC

16

members.
I think to have continuity is good, and

17

18

it is helpful to have the people that have

19

looked at these issues time and time again be

20

there for continuity.

21

good to have new oplnlons and new input.

22

but -- I guess I did just comment on it, but

23

again,

24
25

I also think that it's

I will defer to the Council.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.
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1

CHAIR TAVARES:

2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

3

Okay.

Mr. Kane.
Thank you, Chair.

Thank you for

your latitude on the questions.

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

Oh, no problem.

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Is it your understanding that

6

Molokai and Lanai GPACs were selected in the

7

context of them just doing a General Plan?

8

Because the comments are now evolving to the

9

existing GPAC for Molokai and Lanai now doing

10

the work of a community plan for those islands?

11

Is that how you are getting it?

12

Because again, we selected GPAC members

13

for those two islands based on their work being

14

for a General Plan, not a community plan.

15

that your understanding?

16

MR. FRAMPTON:

Is

That's my understanding, but this

17

is -- I will read this from their justification.

18

And this kind of goes to the heart of what I am

19

commenting on.

20

On page 1 of the -- of the Planning

21

Department's justification regarding the

22

proposed amendments, on the second paragraph

23

from the bottom, where it says,

24

the Department recommends that Molokai and Lanai

25

Island Planning components be consolidated into

"In addition,
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1

the Molokai and Lanai Community Plans Slnce

2

Community Plans on Molokai and Lanai are

3

island-wide in scope and the content

4

requirements of both plans are redundant."
Okay.

5

And I will go -- and if

- so

6

right there, they are talking about the content

7

plans of the General Plan and the community plan

8

as being redundant.
And on page 4 of their testimony, the

9

10

second paragraph from the top, they again note

11

the fact that the content requirements are

12

redundant.

13

addition, the content requirements of the

14

Molokai and Lanai Island Plans and the Molokai

15

and Lanai Community Plans duplicate one

16

another."

And the second sentence says,

"In

And if you look in the ordinance itself,

17
18

it's

In some sections, the content

19

requirements of the community plan and the

20

content requirements for the island-wide plan,

21

are almost verbatim.

22

they are verbatim.

In fact,

in some cases,

23

And the -- every now and then, you will

24

see the word "regional" stressed in the General

25

Plan,

so they do -- the idea is to look at it
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1

more of a regional basis.

2

just look at these ordinances on their face,

3

there's a lot of redundancy.

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

CHAIR TAVARES:

7

MR. FRAMPTON:

8

CHAIR TAVARES:

9

arrival.

if you

Thank you.

Further questions for Mr. Frampton?

Okay.

6

But again,

Thank you, Mr. Frampton.

Thank you.
Chair recognizes Ms. Johnson's
Thank you.
Dick Mayer is the last person that has

10
11

signed up to testify.

12

who would like to offer testimony, please corne

13

and sign up.

14

MR. MAYER:

Thank you.

If there's anyone else

Thank you very much, Chair.

15

I have quite a few comments on the plan.

16

would like to go through them with you.

17

is Dick Mayer.

18

although I am a GPAC Member on Maui.

19

I
My name

I am speaking on my own behalf,

If you go to their letter, page 5 --

20

some of these are very trivial; some of these

21

are much longer.

22

On page 5, down at the very bottom, on

23

the second line up,

it says,

"At least every two

24

years, the Planning Director shall propose a

25

new" -- I would actually put a date there.
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1

often, we have had requirements, and I would say

2

every -- at least every two years, by

3

February 1st on odd-numbered years.

4

way, the County would have that information

5

available as it prepares its budget because much

6

of the new General Plan, community plan, has --

7

has a financial base to it.

8

will -- you will know when you are going to get

9

it, and it will be on a regular basis.

10

doesn't change the context.

11

two years.

And that

And that way, you

It's still every

The next page, Susan mentioned,

12

It

lS

13

probably the most important change that they are

14

recommending, and that is the separating out of

15

the Countywide Policy Plan.

16

list of items they have.

That's No.9 on the

And they are giving 120 days for the

17
18

Countywide Policy Plan, and then another 180, so

19

that's a total of 300 days that the GPAC would

20

be meeting on this.

21

what's really happening because the GPAC will

22

meet for 300 days; thereafter, the individual

23

planning commissions will meet for another 300

24

days; and then the Council will meet for a whole

25

year.

But that somehow disguises
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So -- and that's -- after· that all has

1

2

taken place, then the Maui Island Plan gets

3

developed because the Maui Island Plan can't

4

begin until you have the Countywide Policy Plan.
So what we are talking about is 300

5
6

days, plus 300 days, plus a year for the Council

7

before the Maui Island Plan even gets started.

8

That's my interpretation of what is being said

9

there.

10
11

And I don't think anybody in the County

wants that to happen.
So somehow, either the dates have to be

12

changed, or some other things -- excuse me.

13

am sorry.

14

the -- for the GPAC; 120 days for the Planning

15

Commission; and then a year for the Council.

16

it's not -- the 180 comes after that.

17

120, plus 120, plus a full year before the Maui

18

Island Plan would even get started, and I think

19

that's too long.

20

I'm -- I am sorry.

I

It's 120 days for

So

So it's

Although I think the intent of the GPAC

21

looking at both of these things is good, I think

22

somehow the -- the amount of time has to be

23

modified.

24

or the GPAC reduced or the Council's one year to

25

look at it be reduced.

Maybe the Planning Commission reduced
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The next item, on the next page, and I

1

2

just go down to No.2 at the top of that next

3

page, you will see there in that first line at

4

the end of the line says,

5

small GP,

6

In the document, General Plan

7

At least it should be consistent all the way

8

through the whole ordinance.

9

either capitalized or not capitalized.

"General Plan," it's a

"general plan," and then other places
lS

capitalized.

General Plan

The next item is in the ordinance

10

I don't know if

Exhibit 1 of the

11

itself.

12

thing.

13

itself, there's two words there that I don't

14

think belong there, although they are in the

15

present law.

16

item C, you will see, and then just above that,

17

two lines above that, it says the words "part

18

of" In the middle of that line.

On page 2 of that, of the ordinance

If you go up halfway up the page,

The words "part of" should be,

19

I think,

20

erased because it should read,

"The Countywide

21

Policy Plan plus the Maui Island Plan and -- and

22

Community Plans authorized in this chapter are

23

and shall be the General Plan."

24

of."

25

and it shouldn't be there.

It is not "part

Part of implies there's something else,
And that might cause
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CHAIR TAVARES:

Clarification, please.

Where were

you just reading from?
MR. MAYER:

That was page 2 of the ordinance itself.

6

In terms of sections, it's 2.80B.030.

7

In Section B,

8

the end of the -- two lines from the bottom of

9

that thing, the words "part of."

10

CHAIR TAVARES:

11

MR. MAYER:

just below that, two lines up.

Okay.

Got it.

to

13

by sections?

At

Thank you.

Then, on the -- let's see.

12

Then it's

Then skipping

do you do by page numbers or should I do

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

15

MR. MAYER:

Both.

Okay.

Page 4.

Page 4 of the document

16

that was just handed out to us, halfway -- about

17

a third of the way down the page, 3A, you will

18

see the word "regional" mentioned there.

19

think "regional ll should be completely taken out

20

of the document.

21

the region?

22

was going to be island-wide.

23

It's very confusing.

I

What is

Originally, I think the idea was it

Now that only Maui island

lS

being

24

considered island-wide in this context, I think

25

the word "island-wide" should be substituted for
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"regional" at both ends of that line.
Next item, and this is -- this could be

2

3

major, and that is -- and -- as a suggestion, on

4

the next page, exactly halfway down the page.

5

You will see B, and then 2, underlined.

6

that -- in that section,

7

will see the word "water systems," and that's

8

what supposed to be in the infrastructure.

four lines down, you

And the only suggestion,

9

In

I would urge

10

you to look at whether the Water Use and

11

Development Plan, which is being discussed

12

entirely separately, can somehow be put in

13

combination with the General Plan because they

14

are going to do their thing, and they will have

15

a whole different plan, and then which one lS

16

the County supposed to follow?

17

My guess is that the General Plan and

18

the commun

y plans should include the water

19

development plan somehow into that document, and

20

even if it's only by reference here, even though

21

it's obviously a major document in and of

22

itself, at least maybe asking the Water

23

Department to refer to the General Plan

24

committees and the community plan committees,

25

somehow dovetail the two; otherwise, we have two

Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters,
Ofc:

(808) 524-2090

Fax:

Inc.

(808) 524-2596

PC 7/31/06

1

29

parallel unlverses.
About five lines below that, you will

2

3

see the word "population."

"Following

4

population," the word -- after the word

5

"following" should be a colon.

6

mistake there in the document itself.

7

word -- five lines down, it should be,

8

"following:

There's a
After the

Population."

I have -- those are the major ones.

9
10

Let's see.

I am skipping one here.

11

the very -- on page 17, at the very end, the

12

last item.

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

14

MR. MAYER:

15

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

16

MR. MAYER:

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

18

MR. MAYER:

Yeah, on

Page 17?

Page 17.
Where is page 17?

You don't have -It is the last page of that.

The very last page.

Where -- just before

19

the word "Section 3, severability," very last,

20

end of the -- end of the ordinance itself.

21

And

am I reading something different?

22

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

24

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

25

MR. MAYER:

End of the ordinance?

Exhibit 1.
I found it.

Exhibit -- okay.

Do you have -- okay.

Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofc: (808)524-2090
Fax: (808)524-2596

PC 7/31/06

30
The very last section there,

1

I don't

2

know why there's a colon -- excuse me, why

3

there's quotation marks at the very end of that

4

document.

That,

I don't think, belongs there.

And then substantively, it says,

5

"If

6

the" -- reading that underlined thing,

7

Planning Director determines that a conflict

8

exists between the General Plan provided for In

9

this chapter and the Community Plan, the General

10

"If the

Plan shall prevail."
I thought the community plan is part of

11

12

the General Plan.

13

has to be clarified, that if there's between the

14

community plan and the Countywide Policy Plan,

15

is probably the term that they are intending

16

there,

17

Plan rather than the word General Plan in that

18

sentence.

19
20

So I think the wording there

it probably should be Countywide Policy

Thank you ve

much.

That's the end of

my testimony.

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

22

MR. MAYER:

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

Mr. Mayer.

Yes.
The reason that there are quotations

24

there is the parts that are in quotation

25

actually become codified.

The parts out of the
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quotation are not.
MR. MAYER:

Okay,

quotations.
CHAIR TAVARES:

MR. MAYER:

Oh, it is on page I?

didn't find it.
CHAIR TAVARES:

9

MR. MAYER:

11

The front one is way In the front,

like on page 1.

8

10

I couldn't find the front

I didn't -- I

That's why I looked.

Oh, okay.

That's why I --

CHAIR TAVARES:

Well, now you got me going.

I will

check.

12

MR. MAYER:

Okay.

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

Yes.

14

exhibit.

15

Chapter 2.80B.

It starts on page 1 of the

It's just before where it says

16

MR. MAYER:

Okay.

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

18

MR. MAYER:

Thank you for that.

So that starts the quotation.

Thank you.

19

you.

20

CHAIR TAVARES:

21

too.

22

MR. MAYER:

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

I was looking for it.

Thank

I asked that very question before,

Okay.
Thank you.

24

Any questions for Mr. Mayer?

25

Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

2

Thank you, Chair.

Going back to that one portion that you

3

talked about -- and I am sorry,

4

I believe it was five, and you talked about the

5

water systems.

6

MR. MAYER:

7

CHAIR TAVARES:

8

MR. MAYER:

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

10

I lost the page.

Yes.
Mm-hmm, page 5.

Right.

On page 5.
Thank you.

Right in the middle,

correct?

11

MR. MAYER:

Correct.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Water systems, comma, healthcare

13

system, etc., is that where you are talking

14

about?

15

MR. MAYER:

Yes.

That's -- that's correct.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

It was my understanding that

17

during the discussion that we had in the Water

18

Resource Committee, when we introduced and

19

passed a water element in the General Plan that

20

the Planning Department preferred not to have

21

the Water Use and Development Plan as part of

22

this because then you have two departments

23

working on separate tracks, and it would make it

24

more difficult for them to complete their work

25

by having to wait for another Department to do
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their part.

2

MR. MAYER:

Okay.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And we already know, based on

4

the discussion in Ms. Anderson's Committee, that

5

that's going to take, you know -- and we are

6

still getting the status report.
So, in light of that, and I am just

7

8

bringing that back to your attention, do you

9

still feel that the Water Use and Development

10

and that's why we did the water element, so that

11

we could have some specific information

12

requested and incorporated into this General

13

Plan.

14

MR. MAYER:

Any comments?
Yeah,

just -- I think you're also getting

15

to the same problem.

16

universes going, two different departments

17

doing -- and perhaps, maybe a way of getting

18

around that issue would be to revise the Water

19

Use and Development Plan guidelines to say it

20

should be in conformance to the General Plan.

21

That would at least say which one has

22

precedence.

23

We have two parallel

Because I would hate to see down the

24

road somebody going to a Planning Commission or

25

to you folks with a project and saying, well,
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1

the Water Use and Development Plan says we can

2

get water, or we can't get water, and the

3

General Plan says we can or cannot, and that

4

there be inconsistencies.
One should have precedence over the

5

6

other, and I would think the General Plan,

7

Countywide Policy Plan, and the community plans,

8

should have precedence over what the Water

9

Department does, only in terms of the types of

10
11

review that's going.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And thank you for that comment.

12

And I don't know, maybe that -

13

corne back to a legal question because I think in

14

law -- In legal approach, the more specific of

15

the two is the one that's recognized, not the

16

more general one.

17

that we can ask later on.

CHAIR TAVARES:

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Go ahead.
The final item regarding the --

page 17, Mr. Mayer.

23

MR. MAYER:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

Madam

Chair, and I will be brief.

20

22

Anyway, so that's something

But I have another question

18
19

we are going to

Yes.
And that's the one between the

conflicts between -- is it your understanding
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1

that the intent there is that once we have a new

2

General Plan, and that's where it says the plan

3

provided for in this chapter, which is the new

4

plan that we are working on or attempting to get

5

worked on.

6

MR. MAYER:

Right.

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And a community plan, which

8

references an existing community plan.

So

9

that's why there's that -- that's why that

10

proposal is there, to recognize that we have an

11

existing General/Community Plan, one part of the

12

other, as you stated in your comments.

13

MR. MAYER:

Right.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And then a new General Plan

15

coming through that may pose conflict.

And if

16

there's conflict, this request is allowing the

17

Director to have the discretionary authority

18

to --

19

MR. MAYER:

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

21

shall prevail.

22

determines there's a conflict, and based on the

23

conflict, the new General Plan overrides the

24

existing community plan, which is my question

25

earlier to the previous testifier.

Right.
-- state that the Gene

Plan

So once the -- he is the one who

A General
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1

Plan is general; a community plan is specific.

2

So how can a general thing override specific

3

stuff that was worked on by people in a process?
What is your comment?

4
5

MR. MAYER:

Well, first,

I think that you have two

6

different issues.

One is an existing community

7

plan and one is a new one after the new policy

8

plan is put into place.

9

differentiation that the new General Plan does

So perhaps the

10

or does not have control over existing community

11

plans.

That might be one question.

12

The second is whether In the future, the

13

future community plans should be consistent with

14

the Countywide Policy Plan.

15

two paragraphs to differentiate that.

16

And maybe you need

I am not sure if I am answering it.

17

It's -- it's

18

thinking.

19

be some -- some statement there because the

20

community plan is part of the General Plan, and

21

so if we are talking about community plans, we

22

are talking about the existing community plans,

23

at least in your question.

24

we are going to have a Countywide Policy Plan

25

and community plans in the future, both of which

that was -- at least that's the

I am -- I am just saying there should

And in the future,
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are part of the General Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yes.

Thank you.

·1 just wanted

to hear your comments.
MR. MAYER:

Yeah.

There's -- there lS one other

5

thing, and that is a question, a policy

6

question.

7

have that complete discretion to make that

8

decision, or would you want that to be subject

9

to County Council review?

Do you want the Planning Director to

In other words, if a particular Planning

10
11

Director at some point in the future made a

12

decision that you said, hey, that's -- that's

13

terrible, you are left entirely in their hands.

14

And that's a question, and I am not talking

15

about -- any future Administration, down the

16

road, making decisions on something that could

17

be very important.

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Don't we have administrative

19

procedures that allow for -- for an appeal of a

20

Director's decision, though?

21

MR. MAYER:

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

23

If you have that already, great.
Well, and that's -- we will

we will bring that forward.

24

Thank you, Mr. Mayer.

25

Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

2

Any other question?

3

Mr. Molina.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Mr. Mayer,

5

Thank you, Madam Chair.
just for my information, or I

6

guess for the body's information, can you submit

7

your comments or your suggestions in writing?

8

Because I know you had a --

9

MR. MAYER:

Oh, you want me to do homework now?

10

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

11

MR. MAYER:

12

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

I will put them down.

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

15

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Ms. Anderson.
Thank you.

Gee, Mr. Mayer,

16

I thought you lived for

homework.

18

MR. MAYER:

19

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON.

20

for homework.

21

Thank you.

Thank you, Madam Chair.

13

17

That will help us ...

Huh?
I said I thought you lived

I appreciate your bringing this to our

22

attention.

First,

I want to address the Water

23

Use and Development Plan.

24

the State, in the State Water Code, actually,

25

that the Water Use and Development Plan reflect

It's a requirement at
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1

the necessary source and use development to

2

implement the community plans, i.e. the General

3

Plan.

4

MR. MAYER:

5

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Okay, if that's there.
And so that's what they are

6

supposed to be doing in developing this plan,

7

and using the current community plans that we

8

have, and the forecasts, the land use forecasts

9

that are In those plans.

That is what is

10

supposed to be reflected in the Water Use and

11

Development Plan.
So the big question is when lS that

12
13
14

going to happen?
MR. MAYER:

What is the sequence -- because I hope

15

the information that would be going into the

16

Water Use and Development Plan would be

17

available to the GPACs and the community plan

18

groups because very important decisions have to

19

be made about where things go

20

and if they don't have all the water information

21

that would go into the Water Use and Development

22

Plan, at times,

23

egg type of situation.

24
25

what priorities,

it's really a chicken and the

But I think that they should at least
have that statistical and technical information
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1

on water that would be needed to make the

2

General Plan and community plans proper.

3

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

And

and you haven't

4

received any input from the Water Department at

5

all yet?

6

MR. MAYER:

7

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

8

We haven't met yet, theoretically.
Yeah.

Okay.

So we will ask

the Department about that.
You know, in regards to the conflicts

9

10

between the community plans and the new General

11

Plan, I think that you have worked on the

12

Community Plan Upcountry --

13

MR. MAYER:

Yeah.

14

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

-- so

and since you are

15

on the GPAC, are you going to be fighting to

16

make sure that the policy objectives that you

17

folks established for the Upcountry plan are

18

going to be honored in the General Plan so that

19

the General Plan isn't overriding policy

20

objectives that have already been established,

21

voted on by this body as legal policies of this

22

County?

23

MR. MAYER:

I can't -- you know,

I can't give a

24

once-sentence yes/no to that because there may

25

be some things in the Upcountry plan which I
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1

think are very, very critical that I worked on,

2

and the Council passed, that I think really

3

would be good County policy or a good part of

4

the Maui Island Plan, and I will probably urge

5

in the -- in our discussions that that be

6

adopted.
There may be other things I say, you

7

8

know, times have changed.

9

actually met in 1994.

That was -- we

By the time we -- we are

10

talking about 2007, 2008, now, almost.

By the

11

time we get to look at the Maui Island Plan,

12

that will be 14 years.

13

changed.

14

you know, that was true then; it may not be true

15

now.

16

something I would, say, defend.

Things will have

So there may be things that I think,

So I would say, no, that would not be

And I certainly will look at the plans

17
18

of the other six -- of the other five districts

19

on the island.

20

there or some ideas that I think are far better

21

than the verbiage we used in the Upcountry plan.

22

So I don't think there's any fixed answer to it.

They may have some verbiage in

I certainly don't feel that I am loyal

23
24

to the

25

and say that one has to be the way.

to the plan that I helped put together
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

So in the West -- let's just

2

glve you kind of an example to see how

3

this works out in your -- in your thinking.

4

how

In the West Maui community plan, there

5

lS a provision that says that -- and please

6

excuse me;

7

trying to find it.

8

the -- within this community plan, the West Maui

9

community plan, that existing land uses for Open

I am just going by memory, and I am
But it does say that

that

10

Space and Conservation; in other words, any

11

community plan designation within the West Maui

12

community plan that is not a designation for

13

urbanization of any kind, would be considered,

14

until we have urban growth boundaries, would be

15

considered urban growth boundaries, would be

16

considered as urban growth boundaries.

17

So my feeling is, you know,

if the -- if

18

the folks in West Maui set these urban growth

19

boundaries within the -- the land use

20

designations in the West Maui community plan

21

that we should be honoring those when we look at

22

developing urban growth boundaries for the

23

General Plan.

24
25

Now, as you said, there -- things change
over time, and there may be a reason to change
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1

it.

2

would look at the constraints that are already

3

set up in each community region within their

4

community plans and try to honor those as much

5

as possible in adopting, you know,

6

boundaries for each region within the General

7

Plan and in even developing policies for the

8

General Plan.

9

MR. MAYER:

But I would hope that at least you folks

Yeah,

I

urban growth

would -- I would hope the present

10

community plans would give us guidance, and I

11

hope that we would use our collective wisdom of

12

25 people, plus the Planning Commission's

13

collective wisdom, plus your own collective

14

wisdom, to eventually come up with the

15

boundaries that are appropriate for today.

16

all of us will be looking at the past examples,

17

the change in land use.

18

development.

19

And

There may have been

For example, In some plans, they have --

20

they have authorized lots of Project Districts

21

in lots of areas that could be developed that

22

never got developed.

23

boundaries will retreat from some of those

24

things because it may now -- either water is not

25

available, or the roads are not adequate, or

So maybe the urban growth
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1

some other reason, and other places we may

2

expand it.
I think what we need to do is look at

3
4

that for -- as one first step, maybe,

In

5

guidance, and then develop -- but that's my

6

oplnlon.

7

Planning Commission and the Council that will

8

make those decisions.

There are 24 other people plus the

Let me glve you another example of what,

9

10

and I think it's actually the rationale why the

11

whole island-wide plan carne about, and it's very

12

simple, and that was what the Upcountry

13

community plan did.

14

not be exported from that district.

15

example bothered some of the developers in South

16

Maui.

17

It said that water should
And that

The reason why the community plan

18

Upcountry did that was it's a special -- water

19

is a special problem Upcountry.

20

don't have enough.

21

Homelands area to be developed.

22

said there's no reason why Upcountry, being so

23

short of water,

24

the -- from the area.

25

The farmers

There's a large Hawaiian
And so they

should be exporting water from

The island-wide thing was seen as a way
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1

to force a particular district,

2

Upcountry, not to put those kind of impositions

3

on there.

In this case

And that's what -- so, and I am not

4

5

saylng that it has to stay that way.

I am

6

saylng that I will glve my input into it, and

7

others will give theirs.

8

think, no, tourist development in South Maui is

9

more important than agriculture Upcountry, and

And some people will

10

we will make a policy

Countywide policy

11

decision or an island

in this case, an

12

island-wide decision when it comes to the Island

13

Plan.

14

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Well,

I would hope that we

15

look at the, you know, the overriding policy

16

mandates that are already in place; i.e.,

17

directives from the State, as far as water

18

priorities, much reflective of what you guys did

19

Upcountry so that we don't have that kind of a

20

conflict.

21

contest.

22

already outlined by law.

23

MR. MAYER:

And it shouldn't be a popularity
We should follow the mandates that are

Yeah.

And in the end, of course, the

24

GPAC and the Planning Commission are only

25

advisory.

The Planning Director lS only
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1

advisory.

2

that sit in this room who will make that

3

decision.

4

In the end, it is the nine people

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

But we are going to be

5

making the decision based on what you give us.

6

So --

7

MR. MAYER:

8

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

9

Of course.

important.

10

MR. MAYER:

11

CHAIR TAVARES:

Of course.
your input is very

Thank you.

All right.
Thank you.

12

Any further questions for Mr. Mayer?

13

Mr. Mateo.

14

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Chairman, thank you.

Mr. Mayer --

15
16

MR. MAYER:

Yes, Mr. Mateo.

17

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

-- you just referenced change

18

several times.

19

years.

20

amount of change occurs in a shorter period of

21

time.

22

comment on, be it the benefits or non-benefits,

23

of a 20-year planning window.

24
25

MR. MAYER:

The General Plan window is 20

And you re

renced shorter terms where

In your own summation, can you -- can you

I think there -- there's the -- there's

the 20-year plan, but within the document
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1

itself, there lS a provision for ten-year

2

revlews.

3

Council,

4

major has changed, that you amend even the

5

General Plan.

And there's nothing that prevents the
I think,

from going in and if something

So there lS a process by which, during

6
7

the 20-year period, changes are made, the

8

socioeconomic forecasts

9

and there are many others.

I

gave one example,
Your annual budgets

10

alone can -- can -- they have to be in

11

consonance with the General Plan, but if you

12

felt strongly enough that somehow, you know, we

13

need this or this, or whatever, or maybe even

14

the State law.

15

examples.

16

some reason,

17

County concerns all of a sudden.

18

may not have been in there, the General Plan

19

would probably have to be changed.

For example, let's say -- two

Let's say the State government,

for

said health and education are now
Things that

So there will be always change, but I

20
21

think it's useful, and that's what the whole

22

process is about.

23

and let's try to get some general guidance,

24

where we think we should be going, what we think

25

we should be doing with public facilities and

Let's look ahead 20 years,
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1

housing developments and those kinds of things.

2

It's -- it's to allow us to think long term even

3

though we live, obviously, in the present.

4

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Thank you.

Thank you.

5
6

Okay.

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

7

Any further comment?

8

If not, thank you, Mr. Mayer.

9
10

MR. MAYER:

Thank you very much.

CHAIR TAVARES:

Are there any other folks out there

11

who would like to offer testimony at this time?

12

Just stand up, wave your hand, something.

13
14
15
16

If not, Members, with no objection, I
will close public testimony at this time.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
.

. . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

19

CHAIR TAVARES:

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Public testimony is closed.
Madam Chair.

Yes, Mr. Kane.
Before we begin, there's one

21

question on a couple of testimonies that talked

22

about not only expanding the rural growth

23

boundaries but retreating of that.

24

pose a question to Corporation Counsel,

25

we can have some clarity on some, I guess,

And so may I
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1

understanding what shrinking a growth area from

2

existing areas and making them smaller, if

3

there's any legal questions that we need to

4

pose, whether it's fair compensation because

5

people have that -- we talked about a Project

6

District.

7

project districts.

8

to move forward on them.

Mr. Mayer talked about existing
Nothing -- nothing has done

Are we looking at urban growth

9

10

boundaries that would now shrink it and not

11

have

12

they are on the books in the Code?

13

allow them to exist anymore although

I -- I would hope that we can get

14

some -- some guidance as to how that -- how are

15

we gOlng to be dealing with that, with people

16

who have entitlement that, now, with the

17

community plan or a General Plan shrinking that

18

or taking that away, how -- how are we going to

19

deal with that and what is the legal bounds for

20

that question?

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

Mr. Giroux,

I don't know if you are

22

ready to answer that kind of question, which I

23

am sure will come up again and again as each of

24

the General Plan -- GPACs go into their

25

deliberation.

But if you would like to take a
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verbal stab at it now, that would be fine.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Or, Madam Chair,

I am sorry.

3

Maybe we -- because I understand the complexity

4

of the question, but maybe just from staff's

5

perspective, with your -- under your signature,

6

maybe we can get a written ...

7

CHAIR TAVARES:

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

Okay.
And we don't have to get into

that now, but only because it carne up,

I think

10

it's important for us to understand that In

11

light of --

12

CHAIR TAVARES:

Yeah.

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

-- expanding, contracting areas

14

of -- of land, if we can get something in

15

writing to help guide the GPACs as well as

16

eventually us.

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

And it is gOlng to corne up for sure.

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

19

CHAIR TAVARES:

Yes.

Thank you.

We know that.

So I would be happy to

20

put that in writing to Corporation Counsel so

21

they can research it and then prepare a response

22

that I am sure they are going to know is going

23

to be used in both the GPACs and the CPACs as we

24

go through this entire planning process.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

As well as us and Planning
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Commission.

Yeah.

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

6

Yes.

So I don't need a verbal now.

Okay.
It's just a question that we can

pose to them.

7

CHAIR TAVARES:

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

CHAIR TAVARES:

10

Yes.

Okay.

Thank you.
Thank you, Chair.

All right.

Mr. Giroux, you can get

ready for that question coming through the mail.
All right.

11

Members, before we get into

12

the actual discussion here,

13

a break now until 2:30.

14

recess until 2:30.

15

RECESS:

2:22 p.m.

16

RECONVENE:

2:52 p.m.

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

(Gavel.)

I would like to take

Okay.

So we will be in

(Gavel.)

Meeting reconvene.

18
19

NO.1:

20
21

CHAIR TAVARES:

And, Members, we are going to work on

22

PC-I, and I believe we will be working off the

23

document that is dated July 24th.

24

would like to see us -- see as far,

25

can get because I would like to bring up PC-27

Members,

I

how far we
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1

at 3:30.

2

one, and then take up the Business Country Town

3

Zoning.

4

So we will go as far as we can on this

At this point in time,

I would like to

5

turn the floor over to the Planning Director, or

6

representative, and if you could, Mr. Foley, or

7

Mr. Summers, walk us through the document that

8

was transmitted to us dated July 24th.

9

MR. FOLEY:

Thank you, Madam Chair.

I am going to

10

make some general comments regarding the

11

document we submitted, and then John will go

12

through the amendments in -- in more detail.

13

In the cover letter that's dated

14

July 24th, that the Chair just referred to, we

15

explained that the majority of the -- the

16

amendments in the document are clarifications;

17

however, there are a couple of significant

18

revisions that we recommend.

19

include, for example, the more specific

20

references to the Countywide Policy Plan, and

21

the fact that the -- the island plans would also

22

be part of the General Plan and that they would

23

go to their respective GPACs but not to all of

24

the General Plan Advisory Committees, only the

25

ones for their particular island.

The clarifications
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One of the more significant revisions

1

2

that we recommended was the one referred to

3

earlier, during the testimony, and that is the

4

consolidation of the island plans and the

5

community plans for the islands of Molokai and

6

Lanai.

7

from those General Plan Advisory Committees

8

supporting that concept on both Molokai and

9

and Lanai.

And we have submitted information to you

The -- the staff report for the -- which

10
11

lS the second document in the package, includes

12

a rationale for each of the -- the amendments.

13

And at the beginning, we go through quite a bit

14

of detail with respect to a number of the

15

revlslons, especially the separating the -- the

16

Countywide Policy Plan and the Island Plans and,

17

also, the recommendation to consolidate the

18

Island Plans and community plans for Lanai and

19

Molokai.

20

The -- also attached after the ordinance

21

itself are minutes from some of the meetings.

22

If you will look for a moment at the July 11th

23

meetings, minutes of this Committee, you will

24

see on page 4 -- this is a year ago, July 11th,

25

2005 -- there were references to the Island
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1

Plans, to the Countywide Policy Plan, and to the

2

project being in two phases, first the

3

Countywide Policy Plan and the Maui Island Plan,

4

and then the second phase being the Lanai plan

5

and the Molokai plan.

6

this Committee meeting more than a year ago, on

7

July 11th.
We also included the PowerPoint

8

9

So that was discussed at

presentation, two of the slides that were

10

presented by Robin Foster, our General Plan

11

consultant, which showed, again, the Countywide

12

Policy Plan and the Island Plans.
And then there are also minutes from

13
14

October 17th and October 24th, which again refer

15

to the community -- sorry -- to the Countywide

16

Policy Plan and to the Island Plans.

17

there's also a minutes of the January 30th

18

Committee meeting which refers

19

to the Island -- Island Plans, and it also

20

refers to the orientation sessions for the Maui

21

General Plan Advisory Committee.

22

And

again, to the

I also wanted to comment on a few of the

23

questions and comments that came up during the

24

testimony.

25

"simultaneously" has been removed with respect

First of all, the word
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1

to part of the ordinance, but it was left in

2

with respect to the Countywide Policy Plan.

3

the reason for that is that we do intend to

4

submit it to the three General Plan Advisory

5

Committees at the same time.

6

are not going to meet at exactly the same time,

7

but this would require us to submit it to the

8

three General Plan Advisory Committees at the

9

same time, which we think is a good idea.

And

We realize they

Secondly, the -- there was discussion

10
11

about the Water Use and Development Plan, and as

12

was correctly pointed out by Councilmember

13

Anderson, the Water Use and Development Plan lS

14

required to conform to or reflect the General

15

Plan.

16

General Plan is that it will be more detailed

17

than the General Plan, and it won't be ready in

18

time to be used in total.

19

major policies in the -- in the Water Use and

20

Development Plan in the General Plan, and we

21

have been working with the Water Department so

22

that we don't have conflicts between the water

23

element of the General Plan and the Water Use

24

and Development Plan.

25

And the problem with including it in the

But we will use the

Also, with respect to the -- the
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1

statement that Councilmember Kane made, he was

2

correct in -- when he referred on page 17 that

3

basically what we are referring to is potential

4

conflicts between the new General Plan, for

5

instance, the Countywide Policy Plan and the

6

Island Plans, conflicts with those four

7

documents versus the old or existing community

8

plans.

9

that those kinds of conflicts could be resolved.

And we wanted to set up a process so

10

And so that -- that's -- that statement was --

11

was also correct.

12

We -- we did distribute, in addition to

13

the packet for today's meeting, we just did

14

distribute coples of the July 27th memo that we

15

did to the -- for the General Plan Advisory

16

Committee.

17

Committee, and -- and it states that if the

18

Planning -- if the Council -- sorry -- the

19

Planning Committee and ultimately the Council

20

does make the changes that we recommend in

21

Bill 84, it will still be possible to meet

22

the -- the deadline of submitting the Maui

23

Island Plan to the Planning Commission, the Maui

24

Planning Commission, next spring.

25

We also transmitted that to this

And we do have a list of 30 tasks
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1

attached to that memo, and John has -- has

2

prepared a -- basically, a status report on

3

those 30 tasks, and we intend to update this

4

every couple of weeks so that the Council and

5

the G -- General Plan Advisory Committees will

6

be familiar with exactly what -- what is being

7

prepared.

8

And at this point,

I would like to have

9

John Summers outline the specific amendments

10

that we recommend to -- to Bill 84 which are

11

described and

12

report beyond my -- my transmittal, and they are

13

also, of course, reflected in the -- In the Bill

14

84 document that we also attached.

and explained in the staff

15

Thank you.

16

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

18

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

19

Madam Chair.

Ms. Anderson.
Thanks, if I could just ask

a question for clarification.

20

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

21

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Go ahead.
Mr. Foley, when you

22

mentioned all these minutes, and specifically

23

the minutes of the July 11th, 2005 meeting,

24

these are not verbatim, are they?

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

Or are they?

They are.
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1

MR. FOLEY:

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

3

MR. FOLEY:

4
5

Yes, they are.

They -- they

They are our minutes.

They are your -- the minutes of this

Committee, and they are verbatim.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

The reason I am asking is

6

because there's a "dot dot dot" at the beginning

7

of many of these paragraphs, and a "dot dot dot"

8

afterwards, which generally indicates that

9

there's something in between that is not

10

included.

11

totally verbatim?

12

MS. WILLENBRINK:

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

14

MS. WILLENBRINK:

15

CHAIR TAVARES:

So I am just wondering, this is

Madam Chair.
Yes.
I think it's excerpts.
It's verbatim.

We will let the

16

secretary explain what the "dot dot dot"s are.

17

Sometimes it's because they can't make out what

18

somebody said, and they write "inaudible."

19
20

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Well, no, but that's not

what I am saying.

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

But sometimes it isn't.

22

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

If you look on the July

23

fourth and fifth pages, July 11th, fourth and

24

fifth pages, each paragraph

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

Oh,

I see.
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1S starting with a "dot

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

2

dot dot," and that usually indicates that

3

whatever was previous is not included in here

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

That could be.

5

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

-- and just -- looks like

6

they are just taking excerpts out of the

7

minutes, and I want to know if that's the case.

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

CHAIR TAVARES:

10
11
12
13

Madam Chair.

We would have to compare it to the

actual -- actual minutes 1n our records.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Who provided the minutes to

Mr. Foley?
MR. SUMMERS:

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Those minutes

14

were provided by David Raatz, by request of the

15

Planning Department.

16
17
18
19

CHAIR TAVARES:

So did you take all of it, or it's

just excerpts?
MR. SUMMERS:

Well, we just requested the minutes

from the meetings and were forwarded e-mails

20

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

21

discussions?

22

MR. SUMMERS:

You didn t

request specific

We requested the specific minutes of

23

the meeting of the Planning Committee over a

24

certain period of time.

25

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

In regards to certain items
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1

that were discussed?

2

have the whole minutes.

3

4
5
6
7

MR. SUMMERS:

Because we obviously don't

We just simply requested the minutes

from the meetings of the Planning Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

And so did you get the

whole ...
MR. SUMMERS:

This is what we received.

We pulled --

8

I mean, obviously, attached for your information

9

are specific pages of those minutes that are

10

relevant to the discussion at hand --

11

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

12

MR. SUMMERS:

13
14

Right.

-- not, you know, obviously the entire

set of minutes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Right.

And so what I am

15

trying to find out is did you just pullout

16

comments that were relevant to the discussion at

17

hand or lS this a verbatim --

18
19

MR. SUMMERS:

I think that's a better question for

Planning Committee staff.

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Madam Chair.

Mr. Kane, hold on a second.
Yeah,

I

just have a point of

23

information that I think can resolve, because

24

all it is is the

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

State your point.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

If you note that

2

that the places where the "dot dot dot"s are are

3

in the context of the PowerPoint presentation

4

that's being given by Mr. Foster.

5

time there's a "dot dot dot," it's when he is

6

changing screens, and so it is just showing that

7

there's -- there's a continuous discussion gOlng

8

on In the presentation.

9

every screen that he is talking about, there's a

10
11
12

15
16
17
18
19

So that's why you have,

"dot dot dot," and that's what it is.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

verify that?

Can our Committee secretary

That's correct.

Okay.

Does that help you?

13
14

And so every

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Okay.

Thank you, Madam

Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

All right.

Any other

questions on Mr. Foley's opening comments?
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And another clarification, I

20

know Mr. Foley said there was a discussion about

21

the intent, but basically what we have in front

22

of us are the excerpts, as Mr. Summers correctly

23

stated, but it's only the presentation.

24

not -- we don't have the minutes in front of us

25

about the actual discussion itself.

It's

This is
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only the presentation that
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8

given to us.

Thank you.

this time?
If not, Mr. Summers, if you will

5
6

That's correct.

lS

Anything else further for Mr. Foley at

3
4
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continue.
MR. SUMMERS:

Thank you, Madam Chair, Members of the

Planning Committee.

9

Essentially, what I would like to focus

10

on are the three primary amendments that we are

11

proposing for this ordinance.

12

And although you will see as you -- as

13

you thumb your way through the ordinance that

14

there is a fair amount of Ramseyer going on,

15

there are essentially, again, three primary

16

amendments that we will have to have deal with.

17

The first of which is to essentially clarify

18

that the General Plan is comprised of a

19

Countywide Policy Plan, a Maui Island Plan and a

20

set of community plans.

21

clarification piece.

22

So that's a

And the amendments, the specific

23

amendments, if you look in Exhibit 1 of our

24

staff report, are on page 2 and 3 of the

25

proposed ordinance.
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The second concept or primary suggestion

1
2

is that we consolidate the Molokai and Lanai

3

Island Plans into their respective community

4

plans.

5

page 3 of the proposed ordinance.

6

And that specific amendment occurs on

And lastly, the major -- the third and

7

final primary amendment is to clarify the review

8

process which needs to be done if we implement

9

the former two objectives.

And essentially what

10

we are doing is suggesting that all three

11

General Plan Advisory Committees simultaneously

12

revlew the recommendations on the Countywide

13

Policy Plan.

14

That's -- that's essential.

What we are -- when we use the term

15

simultaneously, as Director Foley indicated, we

16

are talking about the transmittal of the

17

document from the Planning Department to the

18

three GPACs.

19

GPAC would only be responsible for reviewing its

20

own Island Plan.

21

principal changes that we are suggesting.

22
23
24
25

And secondly, that the Maui island

So those are the three

The last set of changes are on pages 6
to 9 of the proposed ordinance.
And we feel that these three primary
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1

essential in terms of providing for an

2

efficient

3

but a process that can be administered In a way

4

that provides for sort of a logical, commonsense

5

approach to the overall update.

6

will make it a lot more efficient for not only

7

us to do the work but also for the various

8

review committees to do their work.

and not only an efficient process

We think it

In terms of the specific proposed

9

10

amendments,

I would suggest if you look at the

11

main part of the staff report, we have a

12

document that essentially describes, gives a

13

brief overview of each proposed amendment

14

followed by a rationale for the amendment and

15

the specific language taken directly from the

16

proposed ordinance.
My suggestion in terms of efficiently

17

18

addressing the changes would be to work our way

19

through that document one step at a time because

20

there is some logic to how it was set up and

21

have some good discussion on these specific

22

amendments.

23

first proposal is quite lengthy because it sets

24

the overall context for the amendments that

25

follow.

The rationale piece for the very

So once we get into Amendment Numbers 2
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1

and beyond, we should go quicker.

But the first

2

proposal is really going to give an indication

3

as to whether or not we will be in agreement

4

movlng forward.
Thank you, Madam Chair.

5

6

CHAIR TAVARES:

Mr. Kane.

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Madam Chair.

8

First, can you make a distinction on

9

your summary sheet that you just highlighted

10

that has a total of 17 numbered amendments with

11

their proposed rationales?

12

12-page document; is that correct?

13

MR. SUMMERS:

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

It's,

I guess, a

That's correct.
Can you make the distinction

15

between the three major amendments and the other

16

ones?

17

MR. SUMMERS:

Sure.

Sure.

In terms of process

18

lssues, No.1 would be an important amendment.

19

No.2.

20

amendments relate to that -- that first primary

21

amendment.

22

or four amendments that achieve that first

23

primary objective, which is to clarify that the

24

General Plan is composed of a set of three

25

documents.

And all of these relate, these first two

In other words, you may have three
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No.3.

1

No. 5 is a secondary proposal.

2

I think I missed one, No.4.

3

Nos. 4 and 5 would be secondary proposals.

4

No.9.

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah, number

And I am -- and I am sorry,

just

6

so we -- we are staying with you, Mr. Summers,

7

you are reading right now the major ones?

8
9

10

MR. SUMMERS:

Right.

These would relate back to

those three that I outlined up front.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So we are just trying to get the

11

distinction of the major ones versus the

12

secondary ones.

13

MR. SUMMERS:

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

15

Right.

MR. SUMMERS:

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

18

MR. SUMMERS:

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

20

MR. SUMMERS:

22
23

So now that you stated No.9,

No. 9 is a major one?

16

21

Right.

Yes.

Right.

Yes.
As opposed to a secondary one?
Right.
Thank you.

Really, the major ones deal with the

process.
No. 10.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Let's say 10 to 14, and No. 16.
Okay.

So just -- just so we are

24

clear, Numbers 1, 2, and 3 are primary; 4 and 5

25

are secondary; you didn't touch on 6, 7, 8, so
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1

we are assumlng those are also secondary; is

2

that correct, Mr. Summers?

3

MR. SUMMERS:

That's correct.

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

primary?

6

MR. SUMMERS:

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

8
9

And then 9 through 14 are

That's correct.
And then 15, 16, secondary -- 15

is secondary; 16 is primary?
MR. SUMMERS:

16 would be a primary, although it

10

doesn't deal with the process, the update

11

process.

12
13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

MR. SUMMERS:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

17

I think that's a -- pretty significant.
Okay.

Madam Chair,

Primary.

Okay.

just one more question

before we start --

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

20

And then finally, No. 17

on page 12, is secondary?

14

16

Okay.

Proceed.
-- at your -- at your

discretion.

21

I guess my over -- overall question is

22

this Committee passed out of its Committee and

23

on to the full Council and had two readings of

24

Bill 84, and here we are almost or past two

25

years later with all these significant changes.
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Can you help me understand what happened

1

2

between the Committee adoption as a

3

recommendation to the full Council,

4

second reading?

5

the Planning Department's position that at that

6

time they did not recognize these as issues and

7

that as we went into it for the last two years,

8

you recognized that these were issues and now

9

are asking for changes to help create

10

first and

Is it the contention or is it

efficiencies?
And I ask that because,

11

I mean, there's

12

major,

13

significant changes that you are asking us to

14

take two years later.

15

we arrived at these changes.

16

you already knew back when we were working on

17

Bill 84 and you just didn't let us know, or this

18

lS

19

we adopted and then you folks started to realize

20

as we moved forward,

21

this thing done, that you were going to

22

encounter issues?

23

are here.

24
25

significant -- you know, there are

So help us understand how
Was it something

something that showed up as a result of what

MR. SUMMERS:

as you moved forward to get

Help us understand why you

Thank you, Madam Chair.

I personally

wasn't involved in Council deliberations on the
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1

process pieces of this ordinance, so I wasn't

2

aware of these specific administrative lssues at

3

the time the Council adopted the ordinance.
I think what is clear is that over the

4
5

last 16 months, 14 to 16 months, the Planning

6

Department has consistently proposed an update

7

schedule not only during Planning Committee

8

meetings, not only during budget meetings but

9

also during regular GPAC meetings, where we

10

would have a two-phased approach in terms of

11

updating the Countywide General Plan.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

13

MR. SUMMERS:

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Excuse me, I am sorry.

Sure.
That's not my question.

This body two years ago adopted Bill 84

15
16

as written, as we see, without the proposed

17

changes.

18

already had something in front of you that was

19

the adopted policy of a sitting Council?

So why are you here changing it if you

20

MR. SUMMERS:

I think -- (inaudible.)

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Did you folks not recognize it,

22

or is it something that, through your processes,

23

you realized that it's not what is going to work

24

for you folks and therefore you are here to

25

change it now?

Am I clear with my question?
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And I am just trying to be clear

2

because, again,

3

you know, we passed a law.

4

Mayor signed, you know, this was codified.

5

all sitting there in black and white.

6

now you are telling us that you have

7

consistently represented something which

8

apparently conflicted with what the law was.

9

I mean, this

this was the -Passed an ordinance,

And yet

So help me understand what was not clear

10

to now bring this forward today, two years

11

later, to change it.

12

It's

MR. FOLEY:

Help us understand that.

Madam Chair, if I could respond.
Two things occurred,

13

I think.

One lS

14

that we did discover during the General Plan

15

Update process over the last year and a half,

16

that there were -- are some technical

17

difficulties that were unanticipated until we

18

actually proceeded with the update.

19

And the second item is that we received

20

a legal oplnlon that was directly contrary to

21

the process that the Council and the staff

22

had

23

had adopted more than a year ago.
And you will see In the minutes that the

24

Council reviewed our -- our procedure to have a

25

Countywide Policy Plan and Island Plans, and
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1

also planned all along to do the project In two

2

phases.

3

So when we received the legal opinion,

4

it was necessary -- we felt it was appropriate

5

to -- to make these clarifications in order to

6

make it more clear exactly how the General Plan

7

process would proceed.
And at that same time, we did -- there

8
9

are a couple of recommendations that we -- that

10

we added that have become known during the

11

process.

12

combine the community plans and Island Plans for

13

Molokai and Lanai, which are supported on

14

Molokai and Lanai.

One was the -- the suggestion to

15

And then secondly, we added -- we added

16

a part about having Chair and Vice-Chair, which

17

Ms. Tavares has explained was just inadvertently

18

left out of Bill 84.

19

recommended a section at the end to deal with

20

conflicts between the community plan, the new

21

General Plan and the existing community plans.

22

And I know that was briefly discussed before

23

Bill 84 was adopted, but for some reason it

24

wasn't put in Bill 84, and we felt this was a

25

good opportunity to -- to put it in.

And

and then we

If
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1

it's not something the Council wants to do at

2

this time, we can address it some time in the

3

future when it actually becomes a problem, but

4

we thought it would be best to -- to add it now.

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

For the sake of time, Madam

6

Chair, I will yield the floor.

7

I felt it was an appropriate question to ask.
You know, we -- we adopted the law.

8

9

But again, I

Mayor signed off on the law.

What

lS

The

In

10

writing, you know, what was said after or what

11

was talked about beyond that, I guess, muddies

12

the water on whether or not somebody is paying

13

attention to what is in front of them in written

14

form.

15

should have brought those things earlier.

And if things were noted, then perhaps we

16

But I mean, we are here now, and we will

17

try to fix whatever we can, but it's unfortunate

18

that it took two years to come before us to fix

19

things of such significance when the language is

20

there in black white.

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

I think at the last meeting I

22

expressed some concerns about this whole process

23

due to the timing.

24

to focus on at this point in time was to proceed

25

with this General Plan review because we have

But I think what we wanted
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1

GPACs that are In place, ready to go, rarlng to

2

go, and we need to give them the tools in order

3

to do that, and that's basically what we are

4

doing here.

5

Trying to lmprove this or amend the bill

6

so that the GPACs can get going on something, on

7

the things that were expected and maybe not in

8

the particular order that they were originally

9

intended, but at least they will have what I

10

think the most important part of it is that all

11

three GPACs work on the Countywide Policy Plan

12

together.

13

always said we wanted simultaneous transmission

14

because we did not want Lanai or Molokai or Maui

15

to feel they were left out from the beginning,

16

which has too often been the case, where they

17

get things after somebody else has already

18

started deliberating on it.

19

And this is why I

So I

think we have

think that was important, to make

20

sure that we are truly encompassing a policy

21

that will take care of all three islands, and

22

that's the policy plan.

23

You know,

I

have my own opinion as to

24

how this should have proceeded, and it's

25

it's -- you know,

I

am not the Planner.
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1

not the Planning Director either.

2

process now started that to change now would be

3

worse than trying to make it work under the

4

current process.

5

So Members,

And we have a

I ask that we look at these

6

to see, you know, I don't think anything totally

7

harmed what we were trying to do or what we

8

discussed In Committee except for probably the

9

last one, on page 17, which we did discuss in

10

Committee, and you know,

11

for that.

12

trying to make this work for all of us and all

13

three GPACs.

14

I will have a change

But other than that,

I think they are

So I will just open it up for questions

15

as we go step by step.

16

know if we are going to finish it today, but I

17

do intend to -- to finish at least part of it

18

and get into the -- the next item on the agenda.

19

I do intend -- I don't

So if we can proceed -- oh,

20

Mr. Pontanilla.

21

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Chair.

I agree

22

with your comments that we should be working

23

with the Department to make it a workable

24

ordinance so that they can get their job

25

completed on time, and I think it's up to us to
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1

get it done.

2

the next -- today would be good.

3
4

CHAIR TAVARES:

Hopefully, we can get it done In

Yeah, today would be good.

let's just get started, then.

5

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

6

CHAIR TAVARES:

7

Thank you.

Go right down the list.

Unless

somebody else has some other comments.
Ms. Johnson.

8
9

Well,

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

One of the things that, you

10

know -- and I totally agree that we should

11

address some of these issues, but I think

12

because we are in -- in the middle of the

13

process, if the -- the Department, or even us as

14

a policy-making body, could focus on the things

15

that need to be changed immediately in order for

16

the process to actually move forward, that would

17

be my preference is those things that are

18

impediments right now to the process going

19

forward,

if those could be identified.
I realize this lS a package with some

20
21

suggestions, but right now,

22

Members,

23

focus on what would enable the whole GPAC

24

process to continue its work.

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

just as one of your

I really think that I would like to

Let me ask, you know, when I reviewed
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1

this,

I only saw two areas that I thought we

2

were going to have any discussion on.

3

of them seemed to be in line with trying to move

4

the process forward.

5

controversy in a lot of these.

The rest

So I didn't see that much

6

The thing about who determines whether

7

or not conflicts -- who rules on conflicts, to

8

me,

9

might want to look at is the time.

is a big issue.

And the second area that we
And the rest

10

of it, I think, supports moving us forward.

So

11

that's why I didn't think it was going to be

12

that -- that embroiled in some of these details.

13

So we might, you know, we might do that.

14

If we can't get to the end, like Mr. Foley was

15

saying on that last page 17, we can always

16

address that one later, because that conflict

17

isn't going to arise until we have a new General

18

Plan anyway_

So we could leave that part out.

But if we went through the rest of it,

19
20

if you feel comfortable with it, fine.

If you

21

don't feel comfortable with it, looking at it

22

now,

23

maybe to Thursday, to do just specifically the

24

amendments.

25

having a Parks meeting, Chair Johnson, we could

I would be happy to recess this meeting,

Since I understand you are not
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1

recess to then and give you Members time to look

2

at all of the amendments and be ready on

3

Thursday to go through the whole thing.

4

can start it now, and see how far we get In 15

5

minutes.

Or we

Because I would like -- we've postponed

6
7

B-CT for I think three meetings now, and I would

8

like to get that heard.
So what is your pleasure, Members?

9
10

for it?

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

12

begin, then.

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

15

CHAIR TAVARES:

16

Go

Okay.

Madam Chair,

just -- let's

Let's begin.
Thank you.

Members okay with that?

All right.

Page 2 is the first one.

I

17

am referring to the amended amendment for the

18

ordinance, Exhibit 1 to the attachment.

19

under General Plan, partway down, in almost the

20

end of Section B, the amendment is describing

21

the Countywide Policy Plan -- the General Plan

22

will be the Countywide Policy Plan, the Maui

23

Island Plan, and the community plans.

24

basically taking out the Molokai and the Lanai

25

Island Plans,

See

So it's

I think, or it wasn't even
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1

mentioned.

2

I think that was part of our glitch was they

3

were assuming there were going to be three

4

Island Plans.
So we are clear with that one?

5

6

But this clarifies what this is, and

Any

questions?

7

MR. SUMMERS:

8

CHAIR TAVARES:

9

MR. SUMMERS:

If I may, Madam Chair.
Yes.
I think the amendment suggested by Dick

10

Mayer to bracket out,

11

idea.

12

CHAIR TAVARES:

13

MR. SUMMERS:

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

15

of."

Okay.

"be part of," is a good

"Shall be."

"Shall be" the General Plan.
So we take -- we will delete "part

16

MR. SUMMERS:

Right.

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

19

CHAIR TAVARES:

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

Members, you okay with that?
Madam Chair.

Yes, Mr. Kane.
So by deleting "part of" would

21

not exclude any other component; in other words,

22

by taking that out, we are saying that the

23

policy plan, the Island Plan, and the community

24

plans are the General Plan and there's nothing

25

else that comprises or composed -- comprises of
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the General Plan?

2

MR. SUMMERS:

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

5

Okay.

Okay.

Okay.

Thank you.
Everybody all right

with that?
Ms. Anderson.

6

7

That's correct.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Yeah, you know, this whole

8

island -- Maui Island Plan, we have got a new

9

section for that, Madam Chair, on page 3, under

10

G, which is describing what this island, Maui

11

Island Plan, shall include.

12
13
14

CHAIR TAVARES:

Can we wait until we get to that

part?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Well -- well, the reason I

15

am bringing it up is because we are making

16

changes in this section that include the Island

17

Plan, and -- and so I just want to be clear that

18

the Maui Island Plan -- I mean, it's -- it

19

includes a managed and directed growth plan,

20

which I am assuming is a land use map for urban

21

growth boundaries; is that correct?

22

CHAIR TAVARES:

Probably.

Is that right, Mr. Foley or Mr. Summers?

23
24

MR. FOLEY:

25

MR. SUMMERS:

Yes.
That -- that's correct.
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1

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

2

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

So it just seems to me like

3

we are excluding Lanai and Molokai from this

4

description of what

5

the General Plan.

6

CHAIR TAVARES:

7

changing,

8
9

10

included -- what makes up

lS

They are In the part that we are not
"and Community Plans."

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

That's what I mean.

I

mean ...
CHAIR TAVARES:

So everybody is in here.

The part

11

that's getting clarified is that the Maui Island

12

Plan is the only Island Plan of that type in the

13

General Plan.

14

Plans are actually their community plans.

15

That's what they are aiming for.

16

included in that next section, which isn't

17

getting changed in the community plan part.

18

part that's not underlined in there, that

19

already existed.

20
21
22

But the Molokai and Lanai Island

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

So where

lS

They are

The

Lanai and

Molokai's General Plan?
CHAIR TAVARES:

Their General -- they will be

23

input -- having input in the Countywide Policy

24

Plan.

25

participating in that part, so that's where

That's where all three islands would be
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1

their General Plan is, is part of the County's

2

plan.

3

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

5

Yeah.

Part of the policy?
There's only going to be one

policy plan, right, for the whole County.

6

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

7

CHAIR TAVARES:

Right.

So Molokai is working on it; Lanai is

8

working on it; Maui is working on it.

9

three will be put together.

10

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

And the

Well, I mean, what this

11

looks like to me is that there's been an

12

assumption that the General Plan for Molokai and

13

Lanai, of which they have General Plan Advisory

14

Committees working, hopefully, soon, will just

15

become -- automatically become their community

16

plan.

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

Well, part of it is what's being

18

proposed here, is that their Island Plan would

19

become -- their Island Plan is their community

20

plan, or their community plan is their Island

21

Plan.

22

would be worked on by all three GPACs so that we

23

have one Countywide policy including Maui,

24

Molokai, and Lanai.

25

But the policies, the Countywide policies

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Yeah, I understand that,
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1

Madam Chair.

2

ever made a decision that we are going to do

3

away with the community plans and make them the

4

General Plans for Molokai and Lanai.

5

CHAIR TAVARES:

But I don't know that this body's

No, we are not doing that.

They will

6

still have General Plans -- I mean community

7

plans.

8
9
10

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

So where are they included?

The only way they are included in the General
Plan is under the policy plan.

11

MR. SUMMERS:

12

CHAIR TAVARES:

If I may, Madam Chair.
No, they -- that whole sentence, you

13

have to read the whole sentence there.

14

countywide Policy Plan, Maui Island Plan, and

15

community plans make up the General Plan for the

16

County of Maui.

17

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

The

I have read it several

18

times, Madam Chair, and I have a problem with

19

it.

20

inclusion of Molokai and Lanai as being part of

21

the General Plan unless all of a sudden their

22

community plans are now part of the General

23

Plan.

There does -- there doesn't seem to be any

24

CHAIR TAVARES:

25

MR. SUMMERS:

That's what it's going to be.
And they -- and they always have been.
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1

That's a Charter requirement.

2

pre-Bill 84, the community plans were part of

3

the General Plan.

4

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

5

Mr. Summers.

6

Even in today's

I fully understand that,

My problem with this is that this

7

statement says that the Countywide Policy Plan,

8

the Maui Island Plan, and community plans as

9

authorized, shall be part -- shall be the

10

General Plan.

So what

11

and Lanai General Plan Advisory Committees going

12

to be working on?

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

14

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

15
16

what are these Molokai

The policy plan.
Just the policy plan and

that's it?
CHAIR TAVARES:

Right -- well, further on, there's

17

one that they want to combine, that these GPACs

18

would then become the CACs or the CPACs for

19

Molokai and Lanai.

20

Island Plan.

21

I think it's Maui that's -- that throws the

22

monkey wrench in this whole thing because there

23

are six regions on Maui.

24
25

They would work on their

Because they only are one region.

So therefore, Maui needs an Island Plan
so that we have integrated -- you know, things
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1

that cross the different community plan reglons,

2

that that's covered in the Island Plan, so that

3

you don't have one community plan saying we want

4

to build a road from here to here and then the

5

next community plan, at the boundary, says we

6

don't want the road from here to here,

so it is

7

a dead end at the end of the boundary.

That's

8

why we want an Island Plan for Maui because they

9

have got six regions.
Molokai is its own region, and Lanai is

10
11

its own reglon.

12

are working on their -- basically their

13

community plan, or fundamentally their community

14

plan.

15
16
17
18
19

So when they work on it, they

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Okay.

Well,

I will just

hold my comments until later on this.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

Any other comments on this

part?
Okay.

Then the C

the documents that

20

comprise the General Plan, that's just making

21

reference to the previous amendment that

22

explains it, what is made up of -- what the

23

General Plan is made up of.

24
25

On page 3, the planning documents that
are required for the General Plan will be, 1,
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1

the Countywide Policy Plan for Maui County; 2, a

2

Maui Island Plan; and 3, community plans for

3

each community planning area.
F describes what the Countywide Policy

4
5

Plan is.

You folks can all read that.

6

need to probably read it to you.

I don't

7

Now, we come down to the Maui Island

8

Plan shall include but not be limited to the

9

following.

Okay.

Maybe this is the part that

10

Ms. Anderson was referring to.

11

island-wide strategy.

12

that the Maui Island Plan is going to have these

13

specifically.

14

Okay.

It's just reiterating

Any questions on that -- that whole

15

part?

16

talking about the Maui Island Plan.

17
18
19

An

It's just the reference is now we are

Okay.

And then we get to No.4, on

page 4, No.3.
MR. SUMMERS:

If I may, Madam Chair, there's an

20

important component that I want to make sure

21

everybody clearly understands.

22

CHAIR TAVARES:

23

MR. SUMMERS:

Which one is that?
In the previous ordinance, the

24

technical studies, that would be the

25

socioeconomic forecast and some of the other
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1

studies, were, by the way they were referenced

2

in the document, a part of the

3

CHAIR TAVARES:

4

MR. SUMMERS:

5
6

The General Plan.
the General Plan, and the way it's

renumbered, those are separate documents.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Right.

And I think that's where it

7

belongs.

It doesn't belong in the whole General

8

Plan document anyway.

9

that one, taken those technical studies out of

We should have caught

10

the General Plan.

11

documents for formulating the General and

12

community plans.

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

They become the supporting

Madam Chair, if we can reference

14

that, please, the technical component that's

15

being discussed.

16

that.

Give us a reference point on

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

Page 3, G.

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

19

CHAIR TAVARES:

11 be part of the deletion,

It

20

where it says,

21

shall include the following elements."

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

24
25

"In addition, the General Plan

Thank you.

That part, and the last section that

talks about the technical plans and studies.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And your ...
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1

CHAIR TAVARES:

So that's being eliminated.

2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And your comments are that it's

3

being included somewhere else as part of this,

4

or can you clarify what your point was there?

5

CHAIR TAVARES:

My point is that the technical plans

6

are used to invent or to create the General Plan

7

and the community plans.

8

reference materials for this planning process,

9

that they don't need to become part of the

10

actual General Plan.

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

12

CHAIR TAVARES:

15

Thank you, Chair.

All right.

Ms. Anderson.

13
14

So they are like the

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

I would like to follow up on

Member Kane's question.

16

So where does it say that the technical

17

plans and studies will be used to formulate the

18

plan?

19

MR. SUMMERS:

Where is that in the bill?
That -- that would be at the top of

20

page 5

21

the top of page 5, when we get to that section.

22

Kind of lays out the rationale for the change.

23

and we can refer to the staff report, at

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Madam Chair, could I ask

24

that maybe this Committee send a letter to DLNR

25

or maybe DBEDT -- I think it's DLNR.
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The State used to do these -- these

1

2

studies, and they are required by the State law

3

to do technical forecasts,

4

used those for the data to build our community

5

plans and General Plan.

6

shaking his head,

7

understanding that they haven't done them in

8

some time, and I believe it's like every five

9

years they are supposed to do them or something.

and we have always

And Mr. Foley lS

so I -- it's been my

10

And they haven't done the last round for

11

whatever reason,

12

whatnot.

financial constraints or

But I would like to know if we are gOlng

13
14

to make this a permanent thing of our

15

requirement that we do the technical plans, that

16

mayor may not conflict with the plans the

17

State's doing, the ...

18

MR. FOLEY:

Madam Chair,

if I could just clarify.

We

19

are required by State law to use DBEDT numbers,

20

and we have obtained the numbers from DBEDT, and

21

then we have expanded -- we have used those

22

numbers to prepare the -- the land use forecast

23

for 2030.

24

projections are -- are also based on DBEDT

25

numbers.

And -- and also the population
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So we -- we are working with DLNR and

1

2

DBEDT and DOT, and DOE, and a lot of State

3

agencles, in addition to the County agencies,

4

and getting information from all of them

5

concerning both their existing facilities and

6

the facilities they need for the next 22 years.

7

So we are working very closely with State and

8

County agencies.

9

MR. SUMMERS:

But their information is provided at

10

the County level, and we need to disaggregate

11

that or break that down to the community plan

12

level, so it is important that we do these

13

technical studies.

14

starting point is DBEDT, as required by State

15

statute.

16

public.

17

We do base them -- our

But to not do them would not serve the

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

So let me see if I get this

18

straight.

19

various State agencies

20

into the technical studies that you are doing

21

for our particular General Plan; is that

22

correct?

23

MR. FOLEY:

You are taking information from these
and you are folding

And who is doing the technical study?

"Folding it into" might not be exactly

24

what we are doing, but we are taking Countywide

25

statistics from DBEDT, and then we are having
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1

our consultants break it down by community plan

2

area.

3

the work, the socioeconomic study was done by

4

SCS?

5

MR. SUMMERS:

6

MR. FOLEY:

And that work is basically" done.

Part of

That was SMS.
SMS.

And the infrastructure work, the

7

consultant work was done by Towill.

8

have -- the overall General Plan consultant is

9

PlanPacific, and they have -- they have a number

And then we

10

of subs, including Chris Hart.

11

there are five or six, at least six different

12

consulting firms working for us.

13

MR. SUMMERS:

So there --

And the infrastructure piece was done

14

by Wilson Okamoto & Associates.

15

facilities report was done by R.M. Towill.

16

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

The public

So, basically, we are having

17

private consultants put together all of these

18

technical studies, no matter where they are

19

getting the information from;

20

I mean ...

21

MR. FOLEY:

is that correct?

Well, it is a collaborative effort

22

between the staff and the consultants.

We meet

23

with Wilson Okamoto; we meet with Towill; we

24

meet with PlanPacific.

25

information.

And they -- we give them

We ask them to -- for instance,
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1

just an example, we asked them, as John said, to

2

separate the -- the State statistics from DBEDT

3

down to the -- to the nine community plans

4

rather than just have a lump sum for Maui

5

County.
So we are working with all these

6

7

consultants.

And some of those reports, as you

8

will see in the status report, some of those

9

reports are done.
The socioeconomic studies was put on our

10
11

website a month ago.

12

will be done approximately in a month, four to

13

five weeks.

14

15
16

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

The infrastructure studies

So the answer to my question

is yes?
MR. FOLEY:

The answer to your question is that we

17

get information from the State agencies, the

18

County agencies.

19

the consultants, and they expand it, modify it,

20

put it in the proper format, and submit reports

21

to us.

22

that you approved for the last two years.

23

We give that information to

All of which is paid for by the budgets

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

So I guess the answer to my

24

question

25

studies are being done by private consultants,

lS

yes, that all of these technical
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1

no matter where they are getting their -- their

2

figures?

3

MR. FOLEY:

Some of the -- some of the technical

4

studies are done by the staff.

5

done by consultants.

6

MR. SUMMERS:

7

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

They are not all

It's very much a collaborative effort.
Okay.

Well,

I am going to

8

look into this further because, you know, we

9

have always used studies that have been done by

10

the State, forecast studies by the State.

And I

11

am not just talking about, you know, population

12

forecasts or DBEDT numbers.

13

in-depth analysis of various, you know, areas

14

within -- of our concern in developing a General

15

Plan.

I am talking about

For instance, DLNR usually does an awful

16
17

lot of these because they oversee so much land

18

and so much of our environmental areas of

19

concern.

20

Statewide, and they say, well, we have a problem

21

here, and this is the reason we have the

22

problem,

23

years, make sure that your planning addresses

24

this problem.

25

And in these studies, they look at it

so in your planning for the next 20

And I don't know that these kind of
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1

studies, that -- these kind of technical studies

2

look at the bigger picture that way.

3

why I would like to know.

4

it is a State mandate that these studies be done

5

to assist the counties.

And that's

And you know, it

And again, the County is picking up the

6
7

ball where the State is dropping it.

8

don't know if it's, you know -- I would like to

9

look at some of these technical studies.

And I

He

10

said he's got some of them on the -- on the

11

website, and I will take a look and compare them

12

with the studies that we got in the past because

13

I think there's -- there's a value in having a

14

State agency do these kind of reports as opposed

15

to a private consulting firm, no matter if they

16

work with the staff or not.

17

us putting this in our ordinance that now ties

18

us to doing this every single time instead of

19

taking those -- those analyses that corne from

20

the State and using them.

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

And I hate to see

Ms. Anderson, it does not say that

22

they have to be done by private consultant.

23

just means we -- it says here that they have to

24

be done.

25

Doesn't say what the source is.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Well,

I understand that.
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CHAIR TAVARES:

So we should be uSlng the State

2

sources whenever it's possible.

3

tied by this ordinance to the private

4

consultants doing it.

5
6

7

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

10

Thank you, Madam

Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

All right.

8
9

Okay.

So we are not

the next section?

Moving -- can we move on to
Well, now I forgot what

section we are in.
Oh, page 4, in No.3.

11

Our testifier

12

brought up, in 3A, the reference to "regional"

13

and perhaps looking at changing that to "area"

14

or something that doesn't confuse people as

15

much, or "island-wide."
Mr. Kane.

16
17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah, thank you, Chair.

Because

18

t

s is in the context of section -- I am

19

sorry -- on page 3, this is under Section G, of

20

030, correct?

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

Right.
So the Maui Island Plan.

Island-wide plan.
So when we are talking about

island-wide versus regional, I will just make
Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofc: (808)524-2090 Fax: (808)524-2596

PC 7/31/06

95

1

the point that earlier, you made it clear that

2

the reason why we made the previous agreement to

3

have the Maui Island Plan included into

4

Section B, that Maui Island Plan, the difference

5

is that Molokai and Lanai only had one region;

6

Maui had six regions.
And so, I think maybe this word, may

7

8

be -- and I guess that's why you are asking for

9

the discussion, but it may be appropriate to

10

have the word "region" in there, because it

11

recognizes the distinct regions within the Maui

12

Island Plan.

13

take away from the recognition of -- of the

14

connectivity between the reglons.

15

know.

16

an appropriate word versus "island-wide" because

17

we are talking about six regions in the island

18

of Maui.
CHAIR TAVARES:

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

21

comments.

22

CHAIR TAVARES:

23

Okay.

That's true.
So, anyway, that's just my

I think that that makes sense, too.

So we will just leave it the way it is.
All right.

24

And I don't

But it just seems that "region" would be

19

25

And although "island-wide" may

The other part in B is

eliminating an element in the parentheses there.
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1

This element shall be broken into a 20-year

2

financial plan, a five -- ten- and five-year

3

financial plan.

4

with this, that this isn't the place to be

5

looking at the financial plans over five-, ten-,

6

and 20-year periods; that probably should be

7

that should be looked at in the -- when they get

8

to the community plans, or we are making this

9

process really,

10
11

I don't -- I happen to agree

really long by having this in

there.
Okay.

12

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

14

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Under No.4, milestones -Chairman.

Yes, Mr. Mateo.
Just a question, then.

Then with

15

your last statement, then,

if Molokai and Lanai

16

is being looking -- is going to be looked at in

17

its entirety as an Island Plan, then, then at

18

what point would, you know, the considerations

19

for implementing actions and budgetary

20

considerations become part of the process

21

because we look at Lanai, Molokai as one island,

22

and that's the way we have been planning

23

accordingly.

24

consolidated into part of the Island Plan scheme

25

of things, then we are missing that -- that

So now and if we are going to be
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1

element of looking at implementing and

2

budgetary, I guess, considerations in meeting

3

the island's plans.

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

I think you would be doing that with

5

your island -- your community plan because you

6

are the island.

7

would just be part of your community plan.

8

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

9

CHAIR TAVARES:

10

So it wouldn't be missing; it

Thank you.

Yeah.

Any other questions in that

area?
Okay.

11

Members, I'm going to stop at

12

this point and ask Members your availability for

13

Thursday to complete this Thursday afternoon at

14

1:30?

15
16
17

Anyone not?

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I

just need a few minutes to

check staff and schedule.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

Let's take a short recess, and

18

then we will come back.

19

Recess,

five minutes.

20

RECESS:

3:46 p.m.

21

RECONVENE:

3:52 p.m.

22

CHAIR TAVARES:

23
24
25

Check schedules.
(Gavel.)

(Gavel.) Will the Planning Committee

please reconvene.
Members, you know, pardon me for seeming
impatient or wanting to get something done, but
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1

I want to get something done because the GPACs

2

are waiting to get back to business.

3

So what I am going to do, Members

- and

4

we will just throw it out here for the vote.

5

would like to recommend that we pass the

6

ordinance with the amendments except for F on

7

the last page, that we do not consider that at

8

this time.

9

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

So move.

10

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

11

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

I

Second.

It's been moved and seconded

12

that the ordinance amendments be passed out of

13

Committee.

14

Members,

I would like to invite each of

15

you that if there are areas that you don't feel

16

comfortable with, to put that in writing, and

17

let's have it

18

know that one of the areas that people are

19

concerned about is the timeline that was

20

outlined here, and we may change the timelines

21

at first reading, which wouldn't be,

22

substantial kind of thing.

let's see what it is like.

I

I think, a

23

Are there any comments about that part?

24

Ms. Johnson.

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Would that also include some
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1

of the technical areas that Mr. Mayer had spoken

2

about?

3

very good.

4

were made In including certain words that

5

shouldn't be included.

6

7

Because I thought some of those were

CHAIR TAVARES:

Some of them were just errors that

Yeah, right.

he talked about?

8

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

9

CHAIR TAVARES:

10
11
12

Where the colon lS that

Yeah.

Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

There were several different

things.
CHAIR TAVARES:

That was -- we could just, if you

13

don't mind, we will add that colon in.

14

know how I missed it when we were doing the

15

ordinance the first time.

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I don't

Yeah, and then there was

17

another -- another couple things because I saw

18

them, too, you know,

19

just what I would consider non-substantive

20

changes.

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

some of the -- they were

Okay.
And they were basically --

We can let the staff work on those,

24

if that's with no objection by the Members, the

25

non-substantive changes.

Because I think we
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1

addressed the major ones that Mr. Mayer had

2

brought up or that the testifiers had brought

3

up.

4

MR. FOLEY:

Madam Chair, one -- one issue that

5

Mr. Mayer brought up requires some further

6

clarification, and we can take care of that.

7

But we wanted to make sure that you understand

8

that the -- the timing is not end to end.

9

is overlap.

So there can be review of the Maui

10

Island Plan while the

11

Plan is going on.

12

are not end to end.

13

This is overlap.

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

15

MR. FOLEY:

16
17

There

the Countywide Policy

These time periods in here
This is not the DOT model.

Okay.

So the time period that Mr. Mayer was

concerned about we will clarify.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

Very good, and I will work

18

with you and staff to get a further

19

clarification, Mr. Foley, if you don't mind.

20

21
22
23

Okay.

Members,

any other questions or

comments?
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Madam Chair,

24

frustration,

25

are trying to accomplish.

I understand your

and I understand that -- what you
I -- I will be not
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1

supporting the motion on the floor to push it

2

through because I believe, as rushed and as time

3

sensitive as it is, I believe it deserves the

4

discussion.

5

comment, and we walked through and circled areas

6

of significance, and we have yet to get through

7

those.

8

having any discussion and holding that --

9

pushing that forward to the full Council, I

10

think, would -- is not something that I can

11

sign.

12

Specifically, Mr. Summers made a

And to push it through now without

And I will leave it -- and -

and it's

13

with all due respect, Madam Chair.

14

understand -- again,

15

trying to achieve and trying to help the GPACs

16

move forward, but I have to stick to my guns on

17

this one and say that until we go through the

18

discussion and the deliberative process that

19

this Committee was set up to do,

20

pushing it through at this time.

21
22

CHAIR TAVARES:

I understand what you are

That's fine.

I can't support
Thank you.

That's your

prerogative, Mr. Kane.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

24

CHAIR TAVARES:

25

I

Thank you.

And I would hope that the Members

would read all of their -- the explanations that
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1

were given by the Planning Department.

2

Mr. Summers did provide justifications.

3

you read through that,

4

satisfied at first reading,

5

this wants to -- if the Members want to send

6

this back to Committee,

7

point,

8

forward.

9

I think
And as

if you are still not
I have no problem if

I am fine.

But at this

I would like to see us try to move it

If something glaring comes up as you are

10

reviewing it again, then I would be happy to

11

recelve it back in Committee at first reading.

12

So I thank you for those comments,

13

Mr. Kane, and I agree with you.

14

see all the deliberation done in Committee.

15

at the same time, we do have some little

16

constraints out there, and as long as they are

17

not majorly changing something, maybe it's okay.

18

But I respect your -- your take on it, and I

19

normally do feel the same way.

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

22
23

Okay.

I do want to
But

Thank you, Madam Chair.
Okay, Members.

Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

I do have a question in

24

regards to one of the testifiers to Item 19, the

25

conduct community outreach meetings, and we have
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1

completed 21, and the goal of the Department is

2

48.

3

the Planning Department, if that 21 also include

4

the island of Molokai and Lanai?

5

And my question to her and my question to

MR. FOLEY:

Yes, we have had two meetings on Molokai

6

and two meetings on Lanai.

7

included.

8

additional meetings on Molokai and Lanai.

9
10

So those four are

But we -- we plan to go back for

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

So the 48 is what you

intend to do?

11

MR. FOLEY:

12

MR. SUMMERS:

Yes.
The

the meetings on Molokai and

13

Lanai were with the General Plan Advisory

14

Committees.

15

community outreach meetings, which would be

16

stakeholder type of meetings, on Molokai and

17

Lanai as well.

18

We will be doing additional

At this time, those are not included in

19

the list of 21.

20

held on the island of Maui.

21

strongly that we should also hold meetings on

22

Molokai and Lanai.

23

Those 21 meetings were meetings

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

But we feel

Well, one more question

24

regarding the report that you gave us.

25

the task, you note the status.

Is there
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1

completion dates that we can take a look at, so

2

that we know you are on target?

3

MR. SUMMERS:

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

CHAIR TAVARES:

7
8
9

Okay.

Fine.

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

5

6

Yes, we can provide you with those.

Thank you.

Any other -- Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Ordinarily, too,

I would say

that we should go through this with a fine-tooth

10

comb, but also,

11

ticking.

12

is in regard to some of the testimony and the

13

questions that were posed, if you as Chair of

14

this Committee could make an attempt to get

15

something back in writing so that the Council,

16

prior to its adoption, you know, if this should

17

pass out of Committee, so that those areas of

18

concern that have been expressed by Members of

19

both General Plan Advisory Committee and by some

20

of the Council Members, we just have something

21

in front of us that would at least address those

22

core concerns.

23

I recognize that the clock is

And I think that one thing I would ask

Because I think for the most part, I

24

understand why these changes are required, but

25

just those areas where there still may be
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1

some -- I guess not necessarily confusion, but

2

some interpretations that may not all be on the

3

same page.

4

So that's the only thing I would ask so

5

that we have that a little bit before the

6

Council meeting so if there is something really,

7

really pressing that comes up, you could either

8

hold back, or we could have this just not move

9

on to the full Council then until those core

10
11

lssues are resolved.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Right.

12

Ms. Johnson.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

15
16
17

Be happy to do that,

Thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, thank you, Madam Chair.

First of all,

I appreciate the amount of

18

amendments being submitted by the Planning

19

Department.

20

least in my eyes at this point, and because of

21

the significance of these amendments,

22

of in line with the concerns I think Member Kane

23

expressed about, you know,

24

yet at the same time,

25

get started.

It is quite a large number, at

I am sort

rushing it out, but

I know the GPAC wants to
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I will try and get some questions to

1

2

staff to try and get answered, but I

just want

3

to go on record,

4

out of Committee, but it will be with

5

reservations and only because of the time factor

6

and -- and, you know,

7

do deserve a lot more discussion.

8

again, we are pressed for time, so I will

9

support, but again,

I do have -- I will support it

I think these amendments

I will

But, however,

I have some

10

reservations about rushing it through.

11

just wanted to make that point, Madam Chair.

12

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

So I

Yeah, please get those

13

questions, and we will try to get some answers

14

for you.
Mr. Mateo.

15
16

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Chairman, thank you very much.

17

will be supporting the recommendation of the

18

Chair.

19

I think -- I think, you know,

I

it's

20

consistent with all of us.

We all have major

21

issues with -- with some of the amendments that

22

are being proposed to us; however,

23

because we still have this opportunity to

24

provide our concerns directly to the Chair as

25

well as the opportunity of discussing it on the

I think
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1

Council floor,

I still think there's opportunity

2

for us to correct some of our concerns and

3

issues that we still have.
I -- I take the words from one of

4

the

5

testifier early on, you know, who said we need

6

to move forward, we need -- we want to do the

7

job.

8

Because I think as they have been empaneled, I

9

think that is what we all want them to start to

And I take that quite

quite seriously.

10

do.

And unfortunately, technicalities with --

11

with Planning's interpretation of Bill 4 [sic],

12

versus Corporation Counsel's interpretation of

13

Bill 4 [sic], led -- led to confrontations that

14

just preempted, so to speak, the opportunity for

15

them to move forward.
Time is of the essence, and because we

16
17

have that window of opportunity in providing

18

comment and voice our concerns, I will be

19

supporting the Chairman's recommendation.

20

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you, Mr. Mateo.

21

Any further comment?

22

Seeing none, all those In favor,

23

aye.

Opposed?

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No.

25

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

No.
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CHAIR TAVARES:

Let the record show, two noes,

2

Mr. Kane and Ms. Anderson.

3

Mr. Hokama.

One excused,

4

5

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Carroll,
Molina, Pontanilla, Vice-Chair
Mateo, and Chair Tavares.

NOES:

Councilmembers Anderson and
Kane.

EXC. :

Councilmember Hokama.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

6
7
8

9

10
11

MOTION CARRIED.
12

ACTION:

13
14

Recommending FIRST READING of

proposed bill.

15
16

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you, Members.

17
18

ITEM NO. 27:

COUNTRY TOWN ZONING

.C. 04-12)

19
20

CHAIR TAVARES:

At this time, Members, I would like

21

to bring your attention to Business Country

22

Town, PC-27, or Country Town Business Zoning.
As you may recall, back when, Members,

23
24

we had discussed this in Committee, we sent the

25

bill to the three Planning Commissions, and now
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1

the bill is back before us.

And at this time --

2

I will let Mr. Alueta get a little more settled

3

had and he can take us through the Planning

4

Commission's comments, if there were any, and

5

others.
Do you need a few minutes, Mr. Alueta?

6
7

MR. ALUETA:

No.

8

CHAIR TAVARES:

9

MR. ALUETA:

We will roll with it.
All right.

Thank you.

Yes, we did take it to the -- we did

10

transmit this back up to you back on June 13th,

11

so we did hold some public hearings both at the

12

Maui, Molokai, and Lanai Planning Commissions.

13

Most of the -- at the Maui, as indicated

14

In our transmittal letter, Maui, pretty much,

15

you know, standard.

16

find some spelling errors.

17

Run spell check.

They did

They did also feel that -- they did not

18

list it as a concern, they just said that the

19

body, the Council, should look at possibly

20

whether or not auto body repair should still be

21

allowed within the district if residential-type

22

uses are going to be added within the Country

23

Town Business district.

24

25

On Lanai, there was support for the
proposed amendments.

They primarily were
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1

wanting to make sure that there was some kind of

2

tie-in, assurances tied in with the general

3

design guidelines that have been adopted by

4

for Lanai community, and that these design

5

guidelines were not superseded by the ordinance;

6

that their design guidelines took precedent with

7

regard to the design as well as -- especially on

8

the height limitation.

9

They specifically, with regards to --

10

the reference was accessory services such as

11

special uses for Lanai only.

12

about some numbering on Section 19.15.020,

13

Section A of the ordinance, which is -- if I can

14

get a page number -- is on page 2.

15

They also talked

They wanted to add human services.

If

16

you look under -- we -- you had S but it should

17

be actually No. 19, and you had day care

18

nurseries, and they wanted to add human service

19

centers for Lanai only.

20

They also want to add a category under

21

19.15.030, add a category of storage facilities

22

not associated with permitted uses, and that was

23

for Lanai only.

24
25

And then once again, the maximum height
should be two stories, not to exceed 30 feet,
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and that was only for Lanai only.

2

We did transmit up the minutes as well

3

as our staff report so you could see some of the

4

discussions that did take place at the varlOUS

5

commlsslons.

6

had the most significant discussion as well as

7

comments, and it was quite useful.
I will make a note that in our

8
9

Obviously, Lanai had the most

definitions, you know, under 19, under permitted

10

uses, they have auto service stations, with or

11

without accessory uses.

12

number -- as being relabeled as No.2.

13

that's under -- on page 2, 19.15.020(A) (2).

And that's listed as
And

14

If you look, auto services definitions

15

was recently amended, or 19.04, the definition

16

of auto services was recently added to 19.04,

17

definitions to the 19 -- the County Code.

18

this Council did that when it was reviewing the

19

Maui

20

the Maui Lani Project District.

21

did some amendments or added some definitions to

22

19 -- to the definitions.

And

the Wailuku-Kahului Project District or
You did -- you

And that would -- and that new

23
24

definitions for auto services stated that it

25

means a facility providing fueling,
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1

lubricating, cleaning, and services of vehicles,

2

additional services may be included but not

3

limited to minor engine repair.

4

Basically, you just had more specific

5

guidelines.

And so I think that what needs to

6

occur is some of the definitions that are listed

7

as permitted uses, we are gOlng to be going back

8

to that definition to find.

9

be, as the Council Members, you need to be aware

So you just need to

10

of what the definitions are within 19.04

11

relative to what's being stated here in 19

12

19.15.

13

in

So, like, where it says automobile

14

servlce stations, or automobile services, we

15

would probably -- we would go back to 19.04 and

16

use the definitions.

17
18
19
20

CHAIR TAVARES:

Would we be doing that, or would you

be doing that?
MR. ALUETA:

We would be doing that, but I am just

saylng is that what your interpretation ...

21

MR. FOLEY:

22

MR. ALUETA:

Will look different.
Yeah, will look different because in

23

if you look at B, it says auto services with or

24

without accessory services such as -- we would

25

basically recommend,

I guess, at this point that

Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofc: (808)524-2090
Fax: (808)524-2596

PC 7/31/06

113

1

you just say automobile serVlces and then we

2

would look at -- when we look at what are the

3

permitted uses --

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

5

MR. ALUETA:

we would go back.

6

CHAIR TAVARES:

Oh, I am sorry.

7

MR. ALUETA:

8

9

So just ...

Yeah, we would look at 19.04, which has

a definition for automobile serVlces.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

So we could just delete -- I

10

mean, we could put in automobile services and

11

then delete the rest?

12

MR. ALUETA:

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

14
15
16
17

And then you have -- then you would

be referring back to the definition in 19.04?
MR. ALUETA:

Right.

Unless this body has a different

idea.
CHAIR TAVARES:

18
19

That is correct.

Okay.

No.
MR. ALUETA:

Not really.

Okay.

Okay.

And then once agaln, on --

20

for the same thing with you guys added day-care

21

facilities, and you have, on number -- the new

22

19 that's added, you have

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

Day care nurseries.

24

MR. ALUETA:

day care nurseries, and then for

25

Lanai only, they wanted to add human services
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1

centers, and if you just put -- to be consistent

2

with 19.04, just label that as day care

3

facilities.

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

5

MR. ALUETA:

Facilities.

Okay.

Correct.

6

And then you pretty much -- the language

7

as far as eating and drinking establishments are

8

consistent with some of your things.

9

CHAIR TAVARES:

On that day care facilities thing,

10

would it include what Lanai wanted?

11

they said human services, something or another?

12
13

MR. ALUETA:

Yes.

Because

And that's why it's possible that

you could leave "and human service centers."

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

15

MR. ALUETA:

"And human service centers"?

For Lanai only.

With the provision

16

their provision was -- but to read the

17

definition for you, day care facilities means a

18

facilities where persons are cared for on an

19

inter -- intermittent basis, but not

20

continually, over a period of 24-hour period,

21

such as but not limited to adult day care,

22

preschools, and day nurseries.

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

24

describing?

25

read?

Is that what Lanai had been
I am sorry.

What did you just
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1

MR. ALUETA:

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

3

MR. ALUETA:

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

5
6

I read the definition -Okay.
-- that was added by this Council.
What is it that's different that

Lanai wants?
MR. ALUETA:

They wanted day care nurserles and human

7

service centers.

8

exactly what the

9

they wanted to make it clear that they were

And honestly,

I can't recall

their concern was.

I think

10

allowed adult, senior -- senior centers or also

11

possibly -- not mentally handicapped, but

12

mentally challenged individuals that need some

13

type of supervision.

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

So, in your oplnlon, Mr. Alueta,

15

would that harm us if we just left it in and not

16

said for Lanai only but added it in there?

17

I mean, if it's good enough for Lanai,

18

it should be good enough for Maui and Molokai in

19

this particular instance?

20

MR. ALUETA:

Yeah,

I

just don't have a de

nition for

21

what they meant by human service centers.

22

think that's what they meant, but I will -- I

23

would say the way the definition is, the current

24

definition that was of what I read, it doesn't

25

make a distinction between age or type.
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says for care.

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

3

MR. ALUETA:

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

So I think ...

Right.

Yeah.

So--

You can use ...
so day-care facilities, definition

5

would probably -- would encompass adult day

6

care, right?

7

MR. ALUETA:

8

CHAIR TAVARES:

9

10

Would cover, yes, correct.
Leave that out.

Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes,

I

just have a general

11

question, too, because of many of the concerns

12

raised by Members just in general about what

13

takes place in their neighborhoods or in areas

14

that are already established.

15

of this would be, from my understanding, if

16

somebody has Business Country Town Zoning right

17

now, this would change what could or could not

18

be put into those areas; am I correct?

19
20

CHAIR TAVARES:

Only what's being -- only what's

underlined is -- would be the change.

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

22

CHAIR TAVARES:
Zoning now?

24

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
get clear.

Right.

If they have Business Country Town

23

25

The applicability

That's what I am trying to

Because if they have Business
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1

Country Town, and whether they have had it for

2

ten years or they are just applying for it now,

3

this would be applicable to everybody that has

4

that category; is that correct?

5

MR. ALUETA:

That is correct.

6

CHAIR TAVARES:

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

That's correct.
Okay.

Because I -- then my

8

second question is do we have any idea or can

9

the Planning Department provide us just with

10

those areas that we are actually looking at

11

right now that have this particular zoning on

12

a -- on a map?

13

different commissions that were reviewing this?

14

MR. ALUETA:

Did you provide that to the

No, we did not provide it.

We

In

15

general, the general areas that -- that do have

16

existing Business Country Town are your

17

traditional neighborhoods such as Makawao,

18

Pukalani, Paia, some areas of Haiku, some areas

19

of Hana I believe have some as well, Lanai, and

20

most definitely downtown Kaunakakai.

21

sure of anything in West Maui that I

22

top of my head.

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

your

I am not
off the

Yeah, and the only reason I

24

am asking this is because basically they already

25

have the zoning; this is just changing the use
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1

for the activities in that area.

And I don't

2

want people to corne all of a sudden and say,

3

nOh, well, we were never notified that this was

4

going to be a change, and we live" -- you know,

5

because some of these obviously they are

6

residential areas or right adjacent to them.

7

They will corne at us, and say,

8

within 500 feet of this and why was I never

9

notified that this was going to take place?"

10

So if we can identify on a map these

"Well, I live

11

reglons or these areas that will be impacted, I

12

think it would be helpful for people that live

13

in any proximity to these areas to know that

14

these potentially could impact their

15

neighborhoods.

16

MR. ALUETA:

So ...

Well, I don't think that there's

17

anything that -- the main primary thing that's

18

being added in this change to the

19

for mixed uses, and for where -- and residential

20

uses within the business district.

is allowing

So you are adding -- you are now

21
22

adding -- you are allowing mixture of uses,

23

meaning you can have a residence above a

24

business within the -- in the B-CT.
As far as adding a lot of adverse

25
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1

noxious uses, I did not see anything that stood

2

out in

3

the

4

this is the changes that came out of the

5

Planning Committee.

in the amendments that was proposed by
by the Council.

6

CHAIR TAVARES:

7

MR. ALUETA:

This is -- once again,

Right.

And when we reviewed it, we didn't see

8

anything.

I think that -- like I said, when it

9

went to the Planning Commission, the concern was

10

not so much whether or not the uses being

11

proposed in the B-CT -- Business Country Town

12

district would impact adjoining residential

13

districts, it was if you are going to add

14

residential uses to a business district, would

15

those residences

16

want to have some of these business type

17

certain types of business uses.

would the -- did you still

And I think that under certain

18
19

limitations, I think they are still okay.

20

don't -- so I don't -- I didn't see it, the

21

opposite happening; meaning, we -- this change

22

is adversely impacting adjacent residential

23

uses.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

I

But, too, because I

know that it may not seem logical or reasonable,
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1

but because we get so many people raising the

2

issue continuously of notification,

3

some attempt or will there be some attempt at

4

some point in time to actually notice or state,

5

"These areas will be affected by this particular

6

change In the ordinance"?

7

to do any kind of notification?

8
9

MR. ALUETA:

Or

lS

is there

there no intent

Not -- not -- not notification.

hold a public hearing.

We do

It is put out as an

10

agenda item,

11

It is held, and public testimony was taken at

12

at each of the islands, at each commission of

13

the three commissions; has been published here

14

at your own Council meetings; and again, it will

15

be published again,

16

the -- the whole Council during first reading.

17

30 days, published in the paper.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I guess, at the Committee of

Okay.

And -- and my only

18

concern, Madam Chair, is still, because there

19

have been some changes, whether we feel it's

20

necessary or not, sometimes when any change

21

comes about,

22

that we at least identify somewhere, even by

23

description, that these are the areas that

24

already have Business Country Town zoning.

25

would be the only concern that I would have.

so that there's no legal challenge,
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CHAIR TAVARES:

I understand your concern, but I

2

don't see a concern in this particular issue

3

because they are already living next to a

4

commercial area, so these businesses are already

5

going on.

6

pointing out, the things that we added on to it

7

are less impactful than other things that might

8

be added to a commercial district.

And you know,

like Mr. Alueta lS

So I think that with the hearings that

9

10

have been held with the Planning Commissions as

11

such,

12

kind of a problem.

13

something to commercial that used to be

14

something else and the neighbors don't know

15

about it, then -- then that's when we get a lot

16

of the -- the phone calls and -- and raises

17

ralslng concerns by the neighboring inhabitants.

18

MR. ALUETA:

I don't think we are going to have that
Rather than when we rezone

And just discussion with my boss, here,

19

he did point out that,

20

that you did

21

that may be the biggest concern,

22

your medical facilities and animal hospitals,

23

which was your item -- I guess should be 20 --

24

CHAIR TAVARES:

25

MR. ALUETA:

I guess, the two things

the two things that you did add
I guess, is

T.

T, letter T, but should be No. 20.
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So that's, I mean, if you want to

1

2

discuss that, that's where, if any of the uses

3

you proposed.

4

reiterate, the other change was your -- your to

5

gOlng -- allow 30 -- three stories not to exceed

6

35 feet.

7

guidelines within the districts that a lot of

8

these design guidelines prohibit this from

9

happening, from taking full advantage.

And once again, we tried to

And once again, there are design

And so

10

if an area wanted to take advantage of this

11

change within the ordinance, we would use --

12

they would have to amend their design guidelines

13

for their Country Town Business district design

14

guidelines to take it -- to match with the

15

ordinance.

16

And I think Lanai wanted -- you know, as

17

I said, Lanai wanted to be very specific that

18

to make sure that that wasn't the case, so they

19

wanted to have language added.

20

And then also they wanted to add -- we

21

felt appropriate to add, under special uses,

22

storage facilities not associated with a

23

principal use or a permitted use under

24

19.15.030.

25

probably would recommend.

So those are the changes that we
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1

CHAIR TAVARES:

2

MR. ALUETA:

3

CHAIR TAVARES:

4

MR. ALUETA:

What was that one, agaln,

Joe?

Under special uses.
Special uses.

All right.

Yeah, under special uses.

Basically,

5

you -- you did not -- that wasn't much changes,

6

just little minor changes that the Council had.

7

But it was proposed by -- it was supported by

8

the Lanai Commission that storage facilities not

9

associated with a permitted use.
If you have a -- I mean, if you have a

10
11

store and you -- and you have a storeroom on the

12

back of your store, in the B-CT, that's a

13

permitted -- that's an already permitted use.

14

But in the areas of

15

storage facilities,

16

facilities that in the B-CT on Lanai where the

17

company has a storage facility but it's not

18

associated with a retail operation; it is just a

19

straight storage facil

20

that should be a special use.

21
22
23

CHAIR TAVARES:

there's some existing
I guess, or some business

y.

And so we felt that

Do you have verbiage for us to use

there for that?
MR. ALUETA:

We would just add it as one of your

24

letters and say -- and it would just be storage

25

facilities not associated with a permitted use.
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1

CHAIR TAVARES:

2

MR. ALUETA:

With a permitted use.

Not -- not associated.

Because we

3

wanted to make a distinction that if you had a

4

storage facility that was part of your store or

5

part of a laundromat or part of a music studio,

6

that was -- that was considered okay.

7

want ...

8

CHAIR TAVARES:

We didn't

So, Members, following that?

I have no problem adding that as F, on

9

10

page 3, under 19.15.030, special uses.

11

would be the last of special uses, storage

12

facilities not associated with a permitted use

13

would require a Special Use Permit.

14
15

Any objections to adding that one there?
Okay.

16

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

18
19
20

Hearing none, we will add it.

Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

CHAIR TAVARES:

22

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

25

Just for point of reference,

which -- I know there s several bills or drafts.

21

24

So it

Oh,

I am sorry.
Which one are we working off?

You know, the June 30th, the last

bunch of materials in there -COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

June 30th.
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CHAIR TAVARES:

-- about partway through

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

CHAIR TAVARES:

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

8

you.

9

CHAIR TAVARES:

11

Okay.
June 20, is that what you

mean?

6

10

the bill.

It's Exhibit A.

3

5

lS

Yes, the June 20th transmittal.
June 20th transmittal.

Thank

That's about eight pages in, I think,

starts the ordinance, as Exhibit A.
MR. ALUETA:

And then, Madam Chair, as indicated,

12

Lanai for their -- for Lanai only, they wanted

13

to -- I guess they have a slight distrust of the

14

County in some aspects, so they wanted to make

15

sure that under D, 19.15 -- on page 3,

16

19.15.040, development standards, for maximum

17

height, they wanted to maintain, for Lanai only,

18

once again, two stories, not to exceed 30 feet.

19

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

20

MR. ALUETA:

21

Where is that, again?

On the bottom of page 3 of the proposed

ordinance.

22

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

23

MR. ALUETA:

I see.

Section 19.15.040, paragraph D, which

24

calls out for maximum height.

And that, for

25

Lanai only, they wanted to make sure that it
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said two stories not to exceed 30 feet.
And I believe that, Ms. Anderson, you

2

3

had a lot of -- you had

4

discussion with which took precedence over that,

5

and which the Department previously had stated

6

that the design guidelines would still be the

7

guiding force.

8

make sure that that was spelled out in the

9

ordinance.

10

CHAIR TAVARES:

- there was a lot of

But for Lanai, they wanted to

The Lanai's design guidelines --

11

Lanai City's design guidelines say two stories,

12

right?

13

MR. ALUETA:

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

Correct.
Yeah.

Two stories, 30 feet.
Okay.

Let me ask you this

15

question, Mr. Alueta.

16

stories and then one of those stories was a

17

loft, does that count as three stories?

18

MR. ALUETA:

19

CHAIR TAVARES:

20

MR. ALUETA:

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

22

MR. ALUETA:

23

If you had a -- two

If you -- yeah.
It does count as a story?

Well, it comes down to Building Code.
Okay.

And I had a lot of experience dealing

with lofts at Puamana.

24

CHAIR TAVARES:

25

MR. ALUETA:

Oh, yes.

Okay.

Okay.

And so the way -- my recollection
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1

of Building Code and the way Building Department

2

interpreted it was if the loft floor did not

3

exceed 50 percent of the floor area below, they

4

considered it a loft and did not count it as

5

another story.

6

CHAIR TAVARES:

7

MR. ALUETA:

8

9

Okay.

So once if you exceeded more than, then

they said it was a story.
CHAIR TAVARES:

All right.

That sounds reasonable.

Ms. Anderson.

10
11

Oh, I see.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Thank you.

You know, Business Country Town

12

lS

for

13

our small towns, where we are trying to keep a

14

small-town flavor.

15

are now changing this to three stories?

16

mean ...

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

And so I am wondering why we

The -- as you stated, yeah,

I

I am not

18

sure why the three stories are there.

19

fact, you know,

20

at two stories and leave it there because all

21

the guidelines in the -- in all of these towns

22

say two stories.

23

went to three stories.

24

something to do with a loft.

25

back that far.

I don't care.

And in

Let's put it back

So I am not quite sure why it
But I think it had
I can't remember

Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofc: (808)524-2090 Fax: (808)524-2596

PC 7/31/06

128
But I am fine with going two stories,

1
2

and it might be better to just stay consistent

3

with the business -- with the design guidelines.

4

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Well, yeah.

I mean, all the

5

design guidelines, after all, Madam Chair, were

6

developed based on this ordinance.

7

probably why they are -- they are sticking to

8

that.

9
10

CHAIR TAVARES:

So that's

Yeah.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

But, you know,

I would hate

11

to see Business Country Town -- you know, it

12

seems to me that the impetus for this ordinance

13

is to allow residential use

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

Right.

15

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

It is.
in Business Country Town,

16

which is fine, but why do we have to make all

17

these other changes that really change the

18

purpose and intent of Business Country Town,

19

which has always been to -- I mean, otherwise,

20

why would we even have this zoning category?

21

We could just use the, you know, the

22

regular

we are trying to keep our small towns

23

unique and rural in their nature.

24

going to three stories, that's going to change

25

that.

And if we are

Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofc: (808)524-2090 Fax: (808)524-2596

PC 7/31/06

129
And I recognize that there are

1

2

developments coming forward that may want to use

3

this zoning category in their mixed-use centers.

4

And they, of course, will make them three

5

stories if they have the opportunity to do that.
But maybe there could be something that

6

7

would allow with, I don't know, a special

8

permission that would allow somebody who is

9

coming in for new zoning for Business Country

10

Town to get the three stories, but only under

11

certain conditional approval so that this can't

12

be used down the road for someone to go in and

13

tear down an old building in Makawao and put up

14

a three-story building that would stand out like

15

a sore thumb because everybody else is at two

16

stories.

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

Well, they couldn't do that anyway in

18

Makawao, because it has -- their design

19

guidelines say two stories, so they would have

20

to change the design guidelines in order to do

21

that.

22

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

Oh, I see.

Okay.

But, you know, Members, I would

24

recommend going back to two stories here.

25

there's always the variance route that people
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1

can go through if they want to do a three story

2

one.
I think that the reasonlng behind this

3
4

before was that if you had a three-story

5

building, you could do commercial, professional,

6

and residential.

7

three-story that way, which is already allowed

8

in like Wailuku Town, in their design

9

guidelines, but may not be appropriate for the

10

That you would have a

smaller towns, like you are saying.
So that would be my recommendation,

11

12

Members, is that we delete the amendment, and go

13

back to the two stories.

14

to separate out for that Lanai.

15

two stories for all of Maui County.

16

objection.

And then we don't have

17

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

19

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

20

It will just be
With no

Okay.
I had other questions, Madam

Chair.

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

I had a question.

Well, let me see if Mr. Alueta was

24

finished first before we go to the other

25

questions.
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I am pretty much done.

I

just wanted to

2

remind you that Lanai wanted, like I say, two

3

stories, but also 30 feet; whereas, the existing

4

Code allows for 35.

5

guidelines is -- still says 30 feet, but they

6

wanted to make sure.

7

Code has always said 35 feet, but ...

8

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

9

MR. ALUETA:

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

11

behind that?
MR. ALUETA:

That's not a change.

The

And they want to go to 30?

Yeah, that's their design guideline.

10

12

But like I said, the design

Yeah.

And what is the reasonlng

It's only five feet.
I -- I have been finding that in

13

gOlng a lot of these meetings, it's been just

14

because it's been,

15

been."

16

because that's the way it's always traditionally

17

been."

18

that.

19

think that's -- that's the height limit also for

20

residential units is 30 feet.

Pretty much,

"I don't want to change it

And I am not going to argue against
I mean, that's -- they wanted 30 feet.

21

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

22

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

Thank you.

Is he looking for his phone?

Are you looking for your phone?

23
24

"That's how we have always

right.

We found it.
Mr. -- wait a minute.

25

I lost count,
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Mr. Pontanilla first.

2

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

3

Planning Department.

6

MR. ALUETA:

Is that -- is that what you are asking

me?

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

8

MR. ALUETA:

9

Yeah, question for

A loft is considered a separate floor?

4
5

Okay.

Yeah.

I would normally defer to Public Works

but in my dealing -- I am just going to tell you

10

my -- ·from dealing with Public Works in the

11

past, it's been a loft is not considered a

12

second -- another floor if it does not encompass

13

more than 50 percent of the floor area below.

14

So if you have 1,000 square feet on the floor

15

below it, and you build a 490-square-foot loft,

16

it doesn't count.

17
18

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Thank you.

19

CHAIR TAVARES:

20

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

21

Okay.

Okay.

Mr. Molina.
Yeah, thank you, Madam Chair.

For the Planning Department, the bill's

22

emphasis is to permit development while at the

23

same time continue to promote the country

24

atmosphere in our designated country towns.

25

town that comes to mind is Paia.

One

As you know,
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1

recently, the reliever road In Paia has been

2

opened up, and according to all reports, traffic

3

backup has subsided somewhat.

4

a couple of days ago during the peak hour, and

5

it's gone down from quite a bit.

I drove it myself

Now, how would this bill, should it be

6

7

passed, how would it address -- you know, if you

8

are looking at allowing more development in

9

Paia, how could this maintain the country town

10

atmosphere and mitigate the potential concerns

11

with regards to traffic?

12

you -- I am sure that question may be asked by

13

some -- some of the folks out there.

14

MR. SUMMERS:

I mean, can you -- can

I think the main issue with this design

15

guidelines, with the B-CT and redevelopment

16

within those urban cores, is going to be

17

parking.

18

you go higher, right, and -- and more dense, you

19

still have to provide the parking, unless you

20

get some kind of waiver or variance.

21

think that's -- continues to be the critical

22

factor.

23

Is -- I mean,

if you tear down, and if

But to keep the feel,

And I

I think the design

24

guidelines do a pretty good job of how you

25

either step back buildings, how you create
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1

the type of building materials that are used in

2

it,

3

it.

I think that's how they pretty much create

4

I also think that when you create a

5

higher density within your urban core of these

6

B-CT smaller towns, you create more of a

7

walkable community, so ...

8

9

MR. FOLEY:

I

just wanted to add that the

having

residential allowed above commercial can also be

10

a traffic mitigation because some of the people

11

that are now commuting to work would be able to

12

work closer to home, so -- and the main purpose

13

of this revision was really to allow residential

14

above commercial.

15
16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

So this is -- this is

basically a smart growth proposal?

17

MR. FOLEY:

Yeah.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

And in terms of the

19

design guidelines for all the country towns,

20

everything is up-to-date, up to speed?

21

MR. ALUETA:

I would say they -- it's been a while

22

since they have been reviewed, but they are

23

pretty consistent.

24

like I say, Lanai has one.

25

good one.

I mean, they are -- I mean,
Molokai has a very

Makawao-Pukalani-Kula has one.
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1

not sure if Lahaina has one.

2

historic district.

3

MR. FOLEY:

4

MR. ALUETA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

You have a

Historic district.
Historic district.
Okay.

And one more question.

6

I think on subsection B, page 2 of the

7

ordinance, where it says combinations of

8

dwelling units with other principal uses In the

9

same building.

10
11
12

Can you,

the reference to other uses?
MR. ALUETA:

That's the -- that's allowing the

residential above the commercial.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

14

commercial.

15

I guess, define what is

MR. ALUETA:

Right.

Residential above the

So you can have a restaurant

16

down below, and you could have offices above it.

17

You know,

18

above anything.

something like that.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

20

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

21
22
23

Or residence

Above business.

Thank you.

Thank you, Member Molina.

Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
Okay.

Thank you, Vice-Chair Mateo.

I am -- I am concerned that you

24

have added multi-family dwellings, duplexes, and

25

bungalow courts.
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1

CHAIR TAVARES:

2

did.

3

Ms. Anderson, they didn't add it.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Well, whoever added it, I am

4

concerned about it.

5

like to give me a reason why you added it?

6

CHAIR TAVARES:

Sure.

I

So, Madam Chair, would you

We talked -- when we were

7

talking about Business Country Town, what we

8

were trying to create in the Business Country

9

Towns is a feeling of residency in there, so the

10

towns aren't dead at night.

11

that is to put in residential units.

12

And the way to do

So this was to allow for a mix of

13

residential units, depending on how the owner

14

wanted to redesign their building or developer

15

redesigning a commercial area.

16

encourage them to put in a variety of

17

residential units within the town so the town

18

wouldn't been a dead town at night and weekends.

19

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

But that was to

Well, I see the point in

20

that, but I am also concerned about mixing

21

residential with business especially on the same

22

level, because you are going to have problems

23

with people wanting to have the peaceful

24

enjoyment of their horne when there's a

25

restaurant right next door.
Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofc: (808)524-2090
Fax: (808)524-2596

PC 7/31/06

137
So my -- well,

1

I've got a question.

If

2

these multi-family dwellings, duplexes, and

3

bungalows have Business Country Town zoning,

4

then that means they could use -- once it's

5

developed,

6

and it starts out residential, and then

7

somebody, say, wants to turn their duplex into

8

one of these other permitted uses, what would

9

stop them from doing that?

say, as a duplex, let's say a duplex,

They are right next

10

door to somebody sharing a wall, who is using

11

this as a home, and then they have Business

12

Country Town, and a permitted use as a bakery?

13

MR. ALUETA:

Well, nothing from a land use lssue as

14

far as zoning-wise based on the changes --

15

nothing -- you are correct, that could occur.

16

It is an issue with as brought up in some -- In

17

a comment by the Fire Department is that if

18

someone changes the use, they would need to

19

update their building material, and/or fire

20

suppression system to meet the new type of

21

commercial uses.

22

23
24

25

So that would be one of the

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

What would be the trigger

for them to do that,
MR. ALUETA:

Joe?

Occupancy certificate, whenever you

change occupancy.

It would still be a change in
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occupancy.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Yeah, but I mean, if

3

somebody looks at this, what are they going to

4

do?

5

I have Business Country Town zoning, and this is

6

a permitted use, so ...

7

They are going to say, well,

CHAIR TAVARES:

Ms. Anderson,

I -- you know,

I think that if you are

8

in a duplex or In a multi-family dwelling,

9

there's going to be CC&Rs that control what

10

happens in that dwelling, and as I have seen in

11

some of the -- the Business Country Town or

12

mixed-use things, they have CC&Rs where these

13

have to stay in residential.
Because what the towns are looking for

14

that mix that creates people being in the

15

lS

16

town after businesses close.

17

less vandalism, less crime, and all this kind of

18

stuff.

19

consistently put in the conditions of or deed

20

restrictions that say

21

residential housing, not for commercial use.

22

So while these buildings can be in a

That way you have

So those folks all have,

I think, very

must be used for

23

particular town designated the first floor is

24

commercial, they can go the other way; they can

25

make a commercial into a residential, but they
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cannot make a residential into a commercial.
So, you know, each town controls it a

2

3

certain way, either, like I say, by deed

4

restriction or by their CC&Rs.

5

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Yeah, but that's leaving it
to make sure that

6

up to the developer to

7

those CC&Rs are there, of which the County has

8

no control over and no enforcement authority

9

over.

10

CHAIR TAVARES:

Well, if it is a deed restriction, it

11

would be County enforcement.

12

come under the County because they wouldn't be

13

able to sell that or use it for anything but

14

residential if it's restricted by their -- by

15

their --

16
17
18

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

I mean, it would

You mean if we put a

condition on their zoning?
CHAIR TAVARES:

No.

No.

A deed restriction for if

19

they are buying that house or that unit, then as

20

a condition of, you know, that gets recorded at

21

the Bureau of Conveyances that this shall be for

22

residential use only.

23

and wants to change it to business, then they've

24

got that deed restriction which can be enforced

25

at that point.

Then if somebody comes in
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

What type of deed

restriction are you referring to?
CHAIR TAVARES:

A deed restriction that it has to

4

remain in residential.

5

any other use.

6
7

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

CHAIR TAVARES:

No.

No.

No.

That would be

different than a CC&R.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

11

CHAIR TAVARES:

Well, what is it, then?

A deed restriction goes with the sale

12

of something.

13

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

15

And so the deed restriction

you are referencing is a CC&R?

10

14

It cannot be used for

I know.

But who puts the

restriction in, Madam Chair?
CHAIR TAVARES:

The first seller.

The developer or

16

the person who owns the building.

17

the residential unit, and I want to sell it, and

18

you come along and you say you want to buy it

19

for,

20

shop or something.

21

can't because I can't transfer ownership because

22

of this deed restriction."

23

it -- the deed restriction comes in with the

24

transfer of ownership of the property.

25

Or like I own

you know -- you maybe want to do a nail

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

And I will say,

"Well, you

You have to make

Well, that -- that's
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1

assumlng that the owner lS going to put that

2

restriction in.

3

CHAIR TAVARES:

The first owner should be putting it

4

in because that's -- it

5

somebody is developing one of these things, the

6

whole point of selling it and having people buy

7

it is because there are going to be -

8

buyers better be demanding this -- that there

9

are going to be restrictions to ensure their

10
11

it goes back to when

and the

enjoyment of their humble abode.
So the first developer that comes, in

12

you mean, you know -- for example, this A&B

13

project that's going down at -- near Kahului

14

Shopping Center, the -- the dormitories that

15

they are building, along with that dormitory

16

project is a mixed-use development which has

17

commercial on the bottom floor,

18

the second floor.

19

In the paper I think about a month and a half or

20

so ago, that there were 400 people signed up to

21

buy 16 units.

22

residential on

And that's the one, if we saw

But those units would,

I would assume,

23

and they better be, that they will stay in

24

residential the whole time as a condition of

25

their purchase of sale and would be recorded
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with their deeds.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Well, I would like to see

3

something in this zoning ordinance that requires

4

that because we have situations right now, Madam

5

Chair, where there are two floors -- the first

6

two floors of an apartment complex that has

7

commercial and residential, and somebody who's

8

traditionally used one of the units has

9

commercial has now sold it as residential.

10

And so the adjoining commercial units

11

that have traditionally been used as commercial,

12

now their tax assessment has gone up to reflect

13

the residential sale of this unit.

14

assessment went up to reflect the sale of this

15

commercial unit as residential.

16

were -- they were told by the Tax Department

17

that they are always going to be assessed at the

18

highest and best use.

19

Their tax

And they

So now she is struggling to stay in

20

business with a higher tax assessment because

21

her neighbor chose to go out of business and

22

turn her property into residential, which sold

23

for much higher than she could have ever sold it

24

for as commercial.

25

So there's all these kind of conflicts
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1

that can arise, and that's why I think that any

2

kind of restriction for something should be In

3

the ordinance.

4

somebody is going to put it as a deed

5

restriction that the County has no say over.

6

just see it as a conflict, and I am just

7

bringing that up because, I mean, I can see the

8

point of adding mixed use or, rather, adding

9

residential use In, you know, a downtown area.

We shouldn't assume that

I

10

But I think we have to be very careful about how

11

we do it because it could have, you know, sad

12

repercussions for people who want -- who buy in

13

in hope that this is going to be truly for

14

residential use, and then end up with a conflict

15

like I

16

MR. ALUETA:

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

18

MR. ALUETA:

just mentioned.
Madam Chair, if I may.
Mr. Alueta.

I think,

for the most part, the uses are

19

form -- the control of it lS form based.

I

20

mean, you do a commercial

21

the first floor is traditionally going to be

22

used for a retail or type use; the second floor

23

is either going to be used for office, where you

24

have low traffic flow, where someone is going to

25

be -- or for residential or a mixture of both.

in the sense that
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And that's traditionally what we have seen.
And without restriction, that's just how

3

the market -- if you let the market dictate it,

4

that's how it's going to be.

5

them go back and forth.

6

And you will see

I think -- and the only other place that

7

I can think of that I know where they have that

8

setup is I believe the Maui Surf Hotel in Kihei.

9

You look, there's all retail, restaurants.

But

10

then when you get up, there's offices.

11

some of those offices are actually residential

12

units, and -- and those residential units

13

actually flip back and forth from being an

14

office to residential use, depending on the

15

market forces of what the high --as not -- and

16

the market dictates how those units are going to

17

change over.

18

And then

And I think that's pretty healthy.

19

That's a healthy way to do it, allowing this

20

mixture of being able to flow back and forth

21

without any type of restriction.

22

But I think,

for the most part, no one

23

is going to set up a retail shop on the second

24

or third floor of a multi-story building.

25

are going to want to be on the ground floor.
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1

And -- and as you go up the floors,

2

a residential type.

3

it's more of

So I mean, that's -- and that's

4

traditionally,

5

So I am not sure if you -- how you would try to

6

put restrictions to address your concerns.

7

I mean, happened just by itself.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Well, maybe we could ask

8

Finance how they would tax, real property tax,

9

these units with Business Country Town Zoning.

10

The other question I have is on page 3,

11

item B, you have taken out day care centers.

12

there a reason for that?

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

The day care centers got moved to

14

permitted use.

15

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Well, actually, permitted

16

use is day care nurseries, which isn't

17

exactly ...

18
19

CHAIR TAVARES:

Well, we just changed that to

day-care facilities.

20

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

Where lS that?

So day -- well, we were having a

22

discussion earlier, that there's a new

23

definition.

24

into consideration -- the definition is in

25

19.04, as Mr. Alueta was pointing out to us,

So day care facilities would take
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that would include day care centers in the ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

nurseries to facilities?

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

5

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

6

CHAIR TAVARES:

7
8
9

I see, so you changed

Yes.
I see.

To be consistent with what the

definitions are in -- in another chapter.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

And then on page 4, item 1,

you have taken out apartments and just said

10

and just left hotels, limited conditional uses.

11

Is there a reason apartments were taken out?

12

MR. ALUETA:

Because you are now allowing them in

13

the -- in the -- under permitted uses, you are

14

allowing, on the bottom, you are allowing

15

multi-family units; multi-family dwellings,

16

duplexes, and bungalow courts.

17

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

So multi -- multi-family

18

dwellings is now the new definition of

19

apartments?

20

MR. ALUETA:

It's always, pretty much always been

21

that way.

22

the definition of an apartment is multi-family

23

unit, duplexes.

24

25

If you look under apartments, that's

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

So we would allow two-story

apartments?
Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofc: (808)524-2090 Fax: (808)524-2596

PC 7/31/06

1
2

3
4
5

MR. ALUETA:

Or -- technically, the way it

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

lS

Okay.

Thank you, Madam

Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Chairman, thank you.

Mr. Alueta, can you -- can you highlight

8
9

Yes.

written, yes, within the business district.

6

7
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some of Molokai's comments in regards to this

10

zoning because Molokai Planning Commission

11

denied the proposed amendments?

12

could you run through some of those items that

13

they highlighted?

14

MR. ALUETA:

Could you

Their concerns, one member's concern was

15

that allowing for residential uses within the

16

business district would increase crime in the

17

area.
They -- also,

18

I think they just didn't

19

like the idea of having -- they didn't -- I

20

just

21

changes were geared toward Maui and were not

22

as well as Lanai, and not toward Molokai,

23

guess.

24

they just didn't want to change, period.

25

wanted to keep it the status quo.

they didn't like -- they felt the

I

They just felt because the change
They

And that's
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pretty much was their rationale.

2

One member, as indicated In the minutes,

3

went down the list and -

4

okay, and he pointed out several instances

5

that -- where a lot of these things were already

6

occurring in Molokai,

7

were living above their retail space.

8

pretty much the Commission just dis -- except

9

for one lone dissenter,

10
11

and he felt it was

in downtown, where people
But

I think everyone voted

against it.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

And I know -- I know one of the

12

Commissioner's concerns, that -- that you

13

commented on, you indicated, like, items like

14

parking, items like sewage and water

15

availability were not part of consideration

16

during the discussion.

17

accurate?

18
19
20
21

MR. ALUETA:

Is that -- is that

What do you mean by not part of the

consideration?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

I believe the Commissioner was --

was Vanderbilt.

22

MR. ALUETA:

Okay.

23

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

And his issues he raised, In

24

addressing this particular item, was the lack of

25

parking in town, the sewage capacity, which is
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1

almost up to capacity, as well as the limited

2

water availability on Molokai.

3

talking about increased densities, all of these

4

items become even more real factors to address.

5

MR. ALUETA:

And when we are

That is correct, and as I think I

6

indicated -- I am going through the minutes

7

right now, but I believe I -- and I hope I would

8

have told him that, as I indicated to the other

9

Commissioners, like if you Council Members, if

10

you -- if you

11

you are going to have to meet those

12

gOlng to have to have those capacities there.

when you redevelop a property,
you are

Just because we are changing the

13

the

14

uses or permitted uses,

if someone comes in for

15

a redevelopment, they would have to meet

16

that they have the parking and that they have

17

the sewer capacity and the water capacity to

18

service it.

show

So I think that -- from our standpoint,

19
20

you are just changing -- you are changing the

21

use.

22

density uses that you are adding to this are not

23

any more dense or less -- or in some of the

24

facts

25

dense than what's already allowed in the area.

You are increasing the density.

But the

and some of them are actually less
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1

I mean, automobile repair,

2

dense.

3

those types of uses are pretty high-dense and

4

user-intensive facilities.

5

residential use can be, in some cases, In this

6

area, would be less -- less dense of a use,

7

think.

8

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Retail -- regular retail and all of

Okay.

And so adding a

I

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

9

10

I mean, that's pretty

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

11

Any further comments on this?

12

Mr. Mateo,

since you brought up about

13

the Planning Commission's comments regarding

14

this, are you going to make any particular or

15

would you like to make any particular

16

recommendations in light of what the Molokai

17

Planning Commission has said?

18

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Actually -- actually, Chairman,

19

the Molokai Planning Commission's denial was

20

based on realities of our community, Kaunakakai

21

Town.

22

the process that a developer must go through

23

in -- in being able to assure you have got

24

water, parking, etc.,

25

where they are going to go, you know, at this

The limitations that are seen as part of

I don't know where
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particular point.

2

Case in point, apparently on Molokai, we

3

have a water shortage, as it was referred to the

4

Chairman of this Committee just -- just a week

5

or so ago, until we develop source.

6

know what that means.

7

source?

8

In time.

And you

When will we develop

Only God knows at this particular point

Parking, County don't own land in

9

10

Kaunakakai.

11

happen?

I

Where is this parking going to
don't know.

Our sewage capacity, we are up to

12
13

90 percent right now.

14

invest more moneys in Kaunakakai sewage to -- to

15

increase the capacity, especially with

16

residential inclusion?

17

When will the County

So, you know, those are things that all

18

need to be addressed by the developer, but these

19

are real

20

les that our community must deal with.
So at this particular time, Chairman, I

21

would have not supported this, you know, until I

22

can feel a little more assured that the impact

23

to our community is -- is not -- would be --

24

would be minimal because I

25

being a major impact to Kaunakakai Town.

see it right now as
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So perhaps the question to the Chairman

1

2

would be, you know, how important is moving this

3

forward at this particular time, point in time,

4

or can it wait until the GPAC actually goes

5

through the planning processes for the

6

respective areas, and then we could take a look

7

at the GPAC's recommendations for growth areas,

8

etc.?

9

CHAIR TAVARES:

I mean, we could do -- you know, we

10

could do that, wait for the Molokai GPAC.

11

mean, we have done other ordinances where we

12

have exempted parts of the County, and I don't

13

see a problem with -- if Molokai Planning

14

Commission feels that they don't want this, then

15

I sure don't want to force it down their throats

16

either.

17

Commission's recommendation.

18

I

So I would respect the Planning

So if that's -- if they would like to

19

wait until later, then I would say that we can

20

maybe look at this for Maui and Lanai at this

21

time, unless Mr. Hokama would also like to -- to

22

wait until later to talk about this.

23

I am not quite sure how

- how we would

24

denote which changes.

Some changes should

25

happen to the bill anyway, like the definition
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1

part.

But I think there are other places,

2

that -- where we added, we should delete, you

3

know,

4

Molokai and Lanai only, or -- not Molokai --

5

Maui and Lanai.

for Molokai and Lanai, or just say for

I don't know if -- Mr. Hokama, thank you

6
7

for joining us.

8

comments regarding this?

9

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Do you have any particular

Madam Chair, thank you.

I was

10

listening, and I was conducting other businesses

11

on behalf of the Council.
I would say one thing, Chair, that you

12
13

and the Committee may want to consider is if we

14

view the proposed bill for an ordinance as the

15

continuing vehicle for the

16

And instead of in -- in the ordinance, Maui

17

County Code, we write "Lanai only" or "Molokai

18

only," I have been thinking a lot about allowing

19

the specific commun

20

stronger weight.

21

would be generic and flexible within the

22

parameters, but each community's specific design

23

guidelines that would be adopted through Council

24

would have the bigger teeth or -- or would have

25

the specific details to deal with some of the

for the chapter.

y design guidelines to have

And so that the ordinance
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1

issues that other Members may have had, whether

2

it was the height, why Lanai wants 30 feet

3

instead of 35 feet, or why Lanai, because of the

4

Dole Park area, believes that some of the

5

existing businesses should not be required to

6

meet the current Code regarding on-street

7

parking.

I think those are unique things that can

8
9

Okay.

come from the specific detailed design

10

guidelines that each community wants for itself.

11

They may not

12

design guidelines with Kaunakakai, Paia, Hana,

13

Lanai, but they would fit the character and

14

maintain the ambiance that I believe each

15

community feels precious enough to fight for and

16

retain.

and we may have six different

So that is another way of looking at

17
18

this type of legislation, that this is the

19

enabling legislation, will continue the broad

20

flexibility of what can be permitted, but as a

21

General Plan, we look to the community plans for

22

the more detailed, specific insight.

23

say we can possibly use that as through the

24

design guidelines as that specific, detailed

25

insight.

I would
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CHAIR TAVARES:

Yeah, thank you for those comments,

because that really does make a lot of sense.
Ms. Anderson.

3

4
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

I like that approach, Madam

5

Chair.

6

because from what I understand, all the

7

community plan regions have current -- currently

8

adopted design guidelines.

9

Mr. Alueta?

10

But that would require some amendments

I thought I heard you name them all

off.

11

MR. ALUETA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

13

MR. ALUETA:

14

Is that correct,

Just certain ones.
Just certain ones?

Just -- yeah, not like Paia

Paia has

design guidelines, Paia-Haiku area.

15

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

16

MR. ALUETA:

Well, who doesn't, you know?

Well, the Planning Department, we

17

contract with a consultant to come up with the

18

design guideline.

19

commissions.

20

Council by an ordinance.

And then it gets adopted by

21

MR. FOLEY:

22

MR. ALUETA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

24
25

It goes through the varlOUS

Who doesn't.
Oh, who doesn't?

I am sorry.

Did you think I said "\t!ho

does it?"
MR. ALUETA:

Yeah,

"Who does it?"
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1

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

2

MR. ALUETA:

3

CHAIR TAVARES:

4

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

5

yet adopted?

6

MR. ALUETA:

Sorry.

That's all right.

I thought that's what you said, too.
Who does not have guidelines

Yeah, Lahaina because they have a

7

historic district.

8

much B-CT in that area.

9

Okay.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

10

MR. FOLEY:

Except for

11

CHAIR TAVARES:

12

MR. ALUETA:

And I am not sure if there's
Wailuku-Kahului.

No design guidelines?
(inaudible).

Yeah.

Except -- yeah, because there's no B-CT

13

area.

It's pretty much areas that are

14

established small towns that have a small

15

downtown, so like in Makawao.

16

have one either because pretty much in those

17

areas, they have said Bl.

18

with the B-CT designation.

19

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

20

MR. ALUETA:

21
22

And Kihei doesn't

They haven't gone

Right.

Hana has -- has their design guidelines

also.
We do -- I mean, throughout this whole

23

process In review, we have always said that

24

those design guidelines will play an important

25

part and take precedent as far as

because
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1

that's a design issue when we look at the plans.

2

It's -- it still doesn't resolve your issues of

3

what types of uses.

4

communities have talked about uses, and you

5

can't use a design guideline as a -- to restrict

6

a use, per se, in the sense of excluding certain

7

types.
I think you have to do that within

8

9

I think the various

this -- within the actual ordinance of saying

10

for Maui only, we are going to allow

11

multi-family or bungalow courts, or for Maui and

12

Lanai only, or -- you know, you are going to

13

have to do -- I think you are just going to have

14

to do that.

15

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

I guess I have missed it,

16

but I don't -- I don't recall, and I don't see

17

in here where it says the Council adopts the

18

design guidelines.

19

CHAIR TAVARES:

It is not going to say it here.

20

somewhere else.

21

here.

22
23
24
25

I don't think it says it in

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
is, Mr. Alueta?
CHAIR TAVARES:

It's

Would you know where that

Do you recall adopting --

We have adopted, yeah, design

guidelines in the past on the Council.
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If you -- if you look under page 4,

design guidelines

3

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

4

MR. ALUETA:

5
6

Yeah.

Yeah.

All buildings shall be structurally

erected, and then ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Yeah,

I have read all that,

7

but it doesn't say anything in here about the

8

Council adopting it.

9

Planning Director and the Director of Public

Says that, you know, the

10

Works review projects for conformance with it,

11

and then if they deny it, the person who

12

lS

denied can appeal to the Planning Commission.
Could we find out where that is, Madam

13
14
15
16
17

Chair?
CHAIR TAVARES:

Yeah, we will.

Because I know we

adopted the Wailuku Redevelopment Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Yeah, but that's not a

18

design guideline as -- as laid out by this

19

ordinance.

20

- who

MR. ALUETA:

I am sorry.

Maybe it is just the

21

Commission that adopts them because according to

22

pending adoption by the Commission of design

23

guidelines herein required, the Planning

24

Director shall review all proposals.

25

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

I don't recall the Council
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ever reviewing design guidelines.

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

3

MR. ALUETA:

4

MR. FOLEY:

5

MR. ALUETA:

Maybe we didn't.

I will go look -It says that several places.
Yeah, so I think it

I should say it

6

just has the Mayor's signature on it, so maybe

7

it is the Commission, and then the Mayor slgns

8

off on that.

9

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

So that might be something

10

we want to reevaluate, Madam Chair, given

11

Mr. Hokama's suggestion.

12

CHAIR TAVARES:

Well, you know, we would look more

13

into this design guideline thing, but, you know,

14

regardless of who approves of it, they have been

15

stating all along that design guidelines take

16

precedence over what is in these -- in the B-CT

17

or anything else.

18

Seems to me that with something that has

19

that much author

20

adopted by the Council, is the other question.

21

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

y, that it should be something

Yeah, especially since it is

22

an offshoot of this ordinance, and if we are

23

going to allow design guidelines to be a more

24

specific criteria in oversight for each

25

community plan region, then I would think that
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there should be some oversight by the Council.

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

Right.

3

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

So that not only those that

4

are already adopted, carry a little bit more

5

weight and are attached to this zoning ordinance

6

because of their adoption, but also because if

7

there's any changes made down the road, if we

8

are going put more authority in those design

9

guidelines, then I think that we should have

10
11

12

oversight for any amendments that might be made.
CHAIR TAVARES:

True.

True.

All right.

Okay.

Members, it's after five

13

o'clock, and with no objections, we will go

14

ahead and defer this issue.

15

about the design guideline portion of it and

16

about possible ways to exempt, if we need to,

17

the Molokai and Lanai areas.

18

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

We'll find out more

And, Madam Chair, could we

19

also find out about taxing residential property

20

In a Business Country Town -- that has Business

21

Country Town Zoning?

22
23

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

We can do that.

You said that

was a real case you were telling us about?

24

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

Yeah.

Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Somebody who's very upset

2

right now because her business is next door to

3

somebody who's now gone residential, and her

4

real property tax has tripled just in one year

5

because of this assessment next door.

6

very likely going to put her out of business.

7

8
9
10

CHAIR TAVARES:

Has she gone to the Tax Board, do you

know?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

She missed the appeal date.
That's another subject.

11

Okay.

12

will defer this item.

13

And it's

Members, with no objection, we

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

14

ACTION:

15
16

DEFER pending further

discussion.

17
18

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

19

hanging In there.

20

Monday.

21

ADJOURN:

Thank you very much for
It s a hard way to start a

This meeting is adjourned.

(Gavel.)

5:05 p.m.

22
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